Matter Wave Detection and Phase Fluctuations in Bose-Einstein Condensates

By

Nicholas K. Whitlock

A THESIS SUBMITTED FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY AT THE UNIVERSITY OF STRATHCLYDE

> Department of Physics November 2004

The copyright of this thesis belongs to the author under the terms of the United Kingdom Copyright Acts as qualified by University of Strathclyde Regulation 3.49. Due acknowledgement must always be made for the use of any material contained in, or derived from, this thesis.

Abstract

Accepted analogies between matter waves and electromagnetic waves are extended in order to show that matter waves should have mechanical properties. A semiclassical description of the continuity equations describing these mechanical properties is presented and a general expression for their flux density is obtained.

A semiclassical detection theory for matter waves is developed, drawing upon the theory of photoelectron detection and the conservation equations from fluid mechanics. It is the intrinsically dispersive nature of matter waves which is important in deriving such a theory. It is shown that the detection rate can be related to the flux of particles through the detector surface.

A fully quantum matter wave detection theory is also presented, beginning from a microscopic description of detection. Both the short-time approximation to the detection rate and its long-time correction are developed. Again it is shown that the detection rate can be related to the flux through the detector surface.

The relative phase fluctuations of two one-dimensional condensates coupled along their whole length with a local single-atom interaction is examined. The thermal equilibrium is defined by the competition between independent longitudinal thermally excited phase fluctuations and the coupling between the condensates which locally favours identical phase. The relative phase fluctuations and their correlation length are computed as a function of the temperature and the strength of the coupling.

Finally, the future potential of the work contained herein is examined.

Acknowledgements

I finally find myself, some 37 months after packing my bags and moving halfway around the world to Glasgow, sitting down to write the final (dare I say most enjoyable) part of my thesis, the thank-yous. There are so many people to thank that I hope I don't leave anyone out. So here goes.

First and foremost I would like to thank my beautiful fiancée, Natasha Blaylock. It is the knowledge that she will be by my side which keeps me going through the hardest, longest days, especially when my computer threatens to eat me (or my thesis) whole. Thank you, you make everything worthwhile.

My family (Mum, Dad, Elizabeth and Felicity) deserve many, many thanks. So many times throughout the last three years they have provided the support that I have needed. I love you all very much and am so lucky to have you.

To my extended family I'd like to send my gratitude for the supportive network you have provided and apologies for not keeping in touch regularly enough. I can assure you that when I get back to the real world that will change. In particular I would like to mention those family members no longer with us: Nana, Grandad and Robin. I know you are watching and I hope I have made you proud.

Anyone who has been through a research degree, especially a PhD, will know that it is a time that will never be forgotten. Whether that is for a good or a bad reason most often comes down to the relationship between student and supervisor. I have been most fortunate during my time at Strathclyde to have been supervised by two of the most friendly, patient academics it has been my pleasure to know. It is clear to me that I will not fully appreciate the extent of the patience that Professor Stephen Barnett and Dr John Jeffers have exhibited towards me until I take on research students of my own.

Not only did my supervisors make my Strathclyde experience an enjoyable one, but they also arranged for me to travel as part of my project. I spent two months in L'Institut d'Optique in Orsay, which is in the outskirts of Paris. I must thank Alain Aspect for allowing me to visit his research group and most of all Isabelle Bouchoule for all of her help during my stay. Without her I would not have had a place to stay or, more importantly, a seventh chapter in my thesis!

It would be amiss of me not to mention the help given by so many with the physics contained herein. Thanks to Drs James Cresser, Erika Andersson, Patrick Öhberg and Claire Gilson for your input. Thanks also to all of the other members of the department for making my time here enjoyable.

In moving from Brisbane to Glasgow, I moved away from every one of the friends I had. It is only thanks to long-distance communication (and, occasionally, travel) that I have been able to keep in touch with them. Casey Myers, Michael Bremner and Rob Thew were my office mates during my Honours year in Brisbane. Through our long-distance friendship we have supported each other in our individual times of need. Gentlemen, I cannot thank you enough for your friendship and support. I only hope that they will be lifelong.

Thank you to Graeme McCartney and Peter Tan, who made living away from home for the first time a fun experience. During our two years living together we shared much beer, dinners, Star Trek and Unreal Tournament! Those times will be treasured.

Thankfully, I have friends outside of physics. Firstly to my newer friends in Glasgow - Alan, Andy, Lorna, Gareth, Iain, Ross, Ashley, James, Patrick, Max, Andrew and Colum - I always enjoy your company wherever it is in the country. To my older friends back in Brisbane - Elliot, Emma and Matt - thanks for your constant contact and birthday emails, and for making my fleeting visits back home enjoyable.

Finally, of course, I'd like to thank all of the people who paid me throughout my PhD. They are the University of Strathclyde, the Overseas Research Students Awards Scheme and the Carnegie Fund.

Contents

1	Intro	oducti	on	1		
	1.1	Historical background				
	1.2	Overvi	ew	3		
2	Particles					
	2.1	Wave a	mechanics	5		
		2.1.1	The position representation	5		
		2.1.2	Expectation values	8		
		2.1.3	Particle dynamics	9		
		2.1.4	More general systems	11		
	2.2	Second	d quantised formalism	12		
		2.2.1	Bosons and fermions	12		
		2.2.2	Occupation number representation	13		
		2.2.3	Field operators	15		
	2.3	Bose-1	Einstein condensates	18		
		2.3.1	Mean-field theory	19		
		2.3.2	Second quantised theory	23		
		2.3.3	Elementary excitations	24		
3	Conservation laws and continuity equations					
	3.1	Fluid	mechanics	30		
	3.2	Electr	romagnetic theory	33		
4	Mechanical properties of matter waves					
	4.1					

CONTENTS

	4.2	Formalism	37			
	4.3	Conserved Quantities				
		4.3.1 Particle Number	41			
		4.3.2 Energy	42			
		4.3.3 Momentum	42			
		4.3.4 Angular Momentum	43			
	4.4	Conclusion	45			
5	Sem	Semiclassical theory of matter wave detection 4				
	5.1	Introduction	46			
	5.2	2 Semiclassical theory of photo-detection				
	5.3	3 Matter waves				
	5.4	Single atom example	51			
	5.5	Conclusion	55			
6	Qua	ntum theory of matter wave detection				
	6.1	Introduction	58			
	6.2	Formalism	58			
	6.3	Perturbation theoretic approach	61			
	6.4	4 Langevin type approach				
	6.5	Single atom example	72			
	6.6	Conclusions	74			
7	Pha	se fluctuations of two coupled one-dimensional conden-				
	sates					
	7.1	Introduction	77			
	7.2	Background	77			
	7.3	Formalism	78			
	7.4	Results for homogeneous condensates	85			
	7.5	Discussion	92			
8	Sun	Summary and Conclusion 95				

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Historical background

Although the wave theory of light has origins as far back as Robert Hooke in 1665, it was not until significantly after James Clerk Maxwell [1] proposed his theory of electromagnetic waves that this became a widely accepted truth. Indeed, Maxwell himself did not live to see the direct experimental verification of his theory performed by Heinrich Hertz in 1888. There are, however, many phenomena which could not at that time be explained by a wave theory of light. The archetypal example of such a phenomenon is that of the photoelectric effect, which involves incident light ionising a metal. In actual fact the semiclassical theory of light is sufficient to explain the photoelectric effect [2]. Arguably the crowning achievement of physics in the 20th century was the realisation of, among others, Max Planck, Niels Bohr and Albert Einstein, that energy is imparted to the electromagnetic field in discrete packets rather than continuously. These packets were dubbed "quanta" and quantum theory was born. This allowed the photoelectric effect to be suitably explained, as the energy of the ionised electrons depends not on the intensity of the light, as a wave theory would require, but on its frequency [3] via the equation $E = h\nu$. Here ν is the frequency of the light and $h = 6.626 \times 10^{-34}$ J.s is Planck's constant. The existence of seemingly contradicting phenomena such as the photoelectric effect and observation of properties such as interference which exemplifies the wave nature of light led to the concept of wave-particle duality.

In 1925, Louis de Broglie proposed that wave-particle duality is not a concept confined to light, but is a property of all matter. This means that, given the right conditions, matter will exhibit interference and diffraction as if it was a wave. The diffraction of electrons was indeed demonstrated shortly afterwards by Davisson and Germer [4] and George Thompson. The wave nature of matter can be quantified in the simple equation

$$\lambda = \frac{h}{p},\tag{1.1}$$

where p is the momentum of the particle in question and λ is the wavelength of the corresponding matter wave. Again we see that Planck's constant is the key. If x is some characteristic length scale of the measurement, then we do not see the wave nature of matter if

$$\frac{\lambda}{x} \ll 1, \tag{1.2}$$

that is

$$\frac{h}{xp} \ll 1. \tag{1.3}$$

Thus if xp is much larger than Planck's constant we do not observe the wave nature of the system. This is satisfied in macroscopic bodies and classical mechanics is applicable in these situations.

At around the same time as de Broglie formulated the wave theory of matter, Satyendra Bose developed a new way of deriving Planck's law of radiation from a black body, treating photons as a gas of indistinguishable particles. His paper [5] was rejected by a journal referee, but later published with support from Einstein. Upon reading Bose's work, Einstein realised that the statistical approach used in the derivation could be extended from photons to massive particles. He published two papers soon after [6, 7] which formulated what would later be known as Bose-Einstein statistics. This detailed a purely statistically derived condensation of particles into the ground state in the absence of interactions, which was later dubbed Bose-Einstein condensation. The first experimental evidence for this curious state of matter came from Fritz London whilst analysing liquid helium in its superfluid state. This evidence was difficult to verify due to the strong interactions between helium atoms, which leads to a low fraction of the atoms being condensed. It would be 70 years before Einstein's prediction would be fully experimentally verified in dilute gases of weakly interacting atoms [8, 9, 10].

1.2 Overview

This thesis will cover two disconnected topics in the field of matter waves and Bose-Einstein condensates (BECs). These are matter wave detection, in which we neglect interactions between atoms, and phase fluctuations in coupled BECs, in which interactions play an essential role.

In chapter 2 we show how particles are mathematically represented in both semiclassical and quantum theories. We also introduce Bose-Einstein condensates and explore some of their properties. Chapter 3 is concerned with physical conservation laws and their quantification in the form of continuity equations. We explore these laws in the context of both fluid mechanics and electromagnetism. In chapter 4 we introduce the concept of conservation of mechanical properties of matter waves, drawing analogy with the electromagnetic theory from the previous chapter. In chapter 5 we will derive a theory of matter wave detection in the semiclassical regime, based on the theory of photoelectric detection. The problem of linking the theory thus derived to the microscopic detection process will be dealt with in chapter 6 when we extend the detection theory into the quantum regime, starting from a microscopic model of detection. In chapter 7 we turn our attention to the BECs themselves. We will examine condensates which are sufficiently elongated as to be described as one-dimensional. Such objects are not pure condensates, but are known as quasi-condensates (QCs). We consider two QCs connected via a local coupling and predict what will happen to the fluctuations of their relative phase.

•

Chapter 2

Particles

2.1 Wave mechanics

In quantum mechanics the state of a system at time t is represented by a vector $|\psi(t)\rangle$ and measurable quantities are represented by linear operators called observables. The possible outcomes of a measurement of an observable \hat{A} are given by its eigenvalues λ_A . The eigenvalues define the eigenstates $|\psi_{\lambda}\rangle$ of the system such that

$$\hat{A}|\psi_{\lambda}\rangle = \lambda_{A}|\psi_{\lambda}\rangle. \tag{2.1}$$

The basic mathematical formalism and manipulation of these objects is described in [11] and knowledge of this is assumed for this thesis.

2.1.1 The position representation

In classical mechanics the dynamics of any system can be described in terms of the canonical position and momentum, denoted q and p respectively. In particular, the dynamics of any two variables u and v are related by the Poisson bracket

$$[u,v]_P = \left\{ \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \frac{\partial v}{\partial p} - \frac{\partial u}{\partial p} \frac{\partial v}{\partial q} \right\}.$$
 (2.2)

Dirac [11] showed that any two observables \hat{u} and \hat{v} in quantum mechanics could be related via the commutator - the quantum version of the Poisson bracket. This "quantum Poisson bracket" is related to the classical version via

$$[\hat{u}, \hat{v}] \equiv \hat{u}\hat{v} - \hat{v}\hat{u} = i\hbar [u, v]_P, \qquad (2.3)$$

where \hbar is Planck's constant. The simplest case is that where \hat{u} and \hat{v} correspond to the canonical position and momentum variables. In this case the Poisson bracket is equal to unity, and so the commutator is

$$[\hat{q}, \hat{p}] = i\hbar. \tag{2.4}$$

By comparing this with the commutator of q and $\partial/\partial q$, Dirac showed that there exists a representation (a way of expressing states as a function of eigenvalues of an observable) called the position representation, in which

$$\hat{p} \equiv -i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial q}.$$
(2.5)

In the following we will define the properties of the position representation.

We will turn our attention to the case of a single particle in one-dimensional space. In this case the canonical position and momentum reduce to the spatial position and momentum observables \hat{x} and \hat{p} . In the position representation, the state space is spanned by the eigenvectors $|x'\rangle$ of the position operator. This means that any state can be written as a linear combination of the eigenvectors. The eigenvectors of \hat{x} are delta function normalised, meaning that

$$\langle x|x'\rangle = \delta(x-x')$$
 (2.6)

where $\delta(x - x')$ is the Dirac delta function. The basis vectors obey the completeness relation, which states that

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x' |x'\rangle \langle x'| = \hat{1}, \qquad (2.7)$$

where $\hat{1}$ is the identity operator. We can use this to show how to write an arbitrary state in terms of the eigenvectors via the equation

$$|\psi(t)\rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x' |x'\rangle \langle x'|\psi(t)\rangle.$$
(2.8)

The quantity $\langle x'|\psi(t)\rangle$ is an important quantity in the position representation of quantum mechanics. It is a complex valued function which we call the wavefunction. We denote it by

$$\psi(x,t) \equiv \langle x | \psi(t) \rangle \tag{2.9}$$

and it is interpreted as a measure of the probability density of finding the particle at position x at time t. In fact, as ψ can be complex valued, it cannot be a probability. It is the function $|\psi(x,t)|^2 dx$ which is the probability of finding the particle not at the distinct position x, but in an infinitesimal region $x \to x + dx$. The probability of finding the particle in some portion of space is the integral of $|\psi|^2$ over the region in question. Naturally, if we consider all space we must find the particle. We quantify this with the normalisation condition

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \, |\psi(x,t)|^2 = 1. \tag{2.10}$$

This is equivalent to the normalisation of the state vectors themselves:

$$\langle \psi(x,t) | \psi(x,t) \rangle = 1. \tag{2.11}$$

We can show this by inserting the completeness relation (2.7) in between the vectors, giving

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x' \langle \psi(t) | x' \rangle \langle x' | \psi(t) \rangle,$$

which is equivalent to (2.10).

2.1.2 Expectation values

The probabilistic nature of quantum mechanics leads us to define the average value of an observable \hat{A} for a particular state. We call this the expectation value and denote it by

$$\langle \hat{A} \rangle \equiv \langle \psi(t) | \hat{A} | \psi(t) \rangle.$$
 (2.12)

To translate this into the position representation we insert completeness relations on the left and right of the operator

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \hat{A} \rangle &= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x' \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x'' \langle \psi(t) | x' \rangle \langle x' | \hat{A} | x'' \rangle \langle x'' | \psi(t) \rangle \\ &= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x' \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x'' \psi^*(x',t) \langle x' | \hat{A} | x'' \rangle \psi(x'',t). \end{aligned}$$
 (2.13)

In the case where \hat{A} is a function of \hat{x} alone, say $f(\hat{x})$, the quantity $\langle x'|\hat{A}|x''\rangle$ is given by

$$\langle x'|f(\hat{x})|x''\rangle = f(x'')\delta(x'-x'').$$
 (2.14)

When \hat{A} is simply \hat{p} , we use the position representation of \hat{p} (2.5) to show that

$$\langle x'|\hat{p}|x''\rangle = -i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial x''}\delta(x'-x'').$$
 (2.15)

Just as the delta function is defined as the limiting value of a Gaussian function, its derivative is defined as the limiting value of the derivative of a Gaussian function. Its definition only has meaning when used to manipulate integrals.

As a result of equation (2.15), if \hat{A} is any function $f(\hat{p})$ then we can write

$$\langle x'|f(\hat{p})|x''\rangle = f\left(-i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial x''}\right)\delta(x'-x'').$$
 (2.16)

We can use these results to calculate the expectation values of these particular

functions, with $\hat{A} = f(\hat{x})$ giving

$$\langle f(\hat{x}) \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x' \psi^*(x',t) f(x') \psi(x',t).$$
 (2.17)

In the case of $\hat{A} = f(\hat{p})$ we can show that

$$\langle f(\hat{p}) \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x' \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x'' \psi^*(x',t) f\left(-i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial x''}\right) \delta(x'-x'') \psi(x'',t)$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x'' \psi^*(x'',t) f\left(-i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial x''}\right) \psi(x'',t),$$
(2.18)

where we have used integration by parts to obtain the last line.

2.1.3 Particle dynamics

Any quantum system represented by the state $|\psi(t)\rangle$ undergoes dynamics according to the Schrödinger equation

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} |\psi(t)\rangle = \hat{H} |\psi(t)\rangle.$$
 (2.19)

We have introduced here the observable \hat{H} which represents the total energy of the system in analogy with the Hamiltonian H in classical mechanics. For example, a particle of mass m in one-dimensional free space has a classical Hamiltonian given by

$$H = \frac{p^2}{2m},\tag{2.20}$$

where p is the momentum of the particle. The Hamiltonian operator in quantum mechanics for the same system is given by

$$\hat{H} = \frac{\hat{p}^2}{2m}.$$
 (2.21)

In the position representation we use the definition (2.5) to write (2.21) as

$$\hat{H} = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} \tag{2.22}$$

and thus the Schrödinger equation (2.19) becomes

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi(x,t) = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}\psi(x,t).$$
(2.23)

In general a particle will be under the influence of a potential $V(\hat{x})$ and so (2.22) becomes

$$\hat{H} = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + V(x).$$
(2.24)

We can calculate the average total energy of the system by finding the expectation value of the Hamiltonian operator

$$\langle \hat{H} \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \psi^*(x,t) \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + V(x) \right] \psi(x,t).$$
 (2.25)

Upon using integration by parts and the fact that the wavefunction vanishes as $x \to \pm \infty$, we can rewrite the average energy as

$$\langle \hat{H} \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \left| \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \psi(x,t) \right|^2 + V(x) \left| \psi(x,t) \right|^2 \right].$$
(2.26)

The formal solution to the Schrödinger equation (2.19), in the case where the Hamiltonian is not explicitly time-dependent, is given by

$$|\psi(t)\rangle = \exp\left[\frac{-i(t-t_0)\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right]|\psi(t_0)\rangle.$$
 (2.27)

Thus the average value of an operator \hat{A} is given by

$$\langle \hat{A} \rangle = \langle \psi(t_0) | \exp\left[\frac{i(t-t_0)\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right] \hat{A} \exp\left[\frac{-i(t-t_0)\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right] |\psi(t_0)\rangle.$$
 (2.28)

Instead of the states evolving in time and the operators staying constant, we may move to a picture in which the operators evolve and the states stay constant. The former is called the Schrödinger picture and the latter the Heisenberg picture. In the Heisenberg picture we define the states to be the initial Schrödinger picture states $|\psi(t_0)\rangle$. In order to maintain the average value of the operators, we must define the Heisenberg picture operators to be

$$\hat{A}_{H}(t) = \exp\left[\frac{i(t-t_{0})\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right]\hat{A}_{S}\exp\left[\frac{-i(t-t_{0})\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right],\qquad(2.29)$$

where \hat{A}_S is the Schrödinger picture operator. By taking the time derivative of (2.29) we obtain the Heisenberg equation of motion

$$i\hbar \frac{\mathrm{d}\hat{A}_{H}}{\mathrm{d}t} = \left[\hat{A}_{H}, \hat{H}\right] + \frac{\partial\hat{A}_{H}}{\partial t}, \qquad (2.30)$$

where we have defined the operator

$$\frac{\partial \hat{A}_H}{\partial t} = \exp\left[\frac{i(t-t_0)\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right]\frac{\partial \hat{A}_S}{\partial t}\exp\left[\frac{-i(t-t_0)\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right]$$
(2.31)

We see immediately that the Hamiltonian itself does not evolve.

2.1.4 More general systems

In the previous subsections we have shown the important features of representing a single particle system in wave mechanics. These features generalise to systems of N particles. The only change is that if we search the entire space we will find N particles, which changes the normalisation condition (2.10) to

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \left|\psi(x,t)\right|^2 = N. \tag{2.32}$$

We may also generalise the system to represent particles in three-dimensional space. This is done by changing the spatial integrals from one-dimensional to three-dimensional

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}x \to \int_{\mathrm{all space}} \mathrm{d}^3 r.$$

The position representation of the momentum operator also becomes threedimensional with

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{p}} = -i\hbar\nabla, \qquad (2.33)$$

where the vector ∇ is defined by

$$\nabla \equiv \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial}{\partial y}, \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\right). \tag{2.34}$$

The Hamiltonian is then written as

$$\hat{H} = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}).$$
(2.35)

2.2 Second quantised formalism

In the semiclassical formalism, which we have used in the previous section, we treat the field in question as a complex number. In doing this we fix the number of particles being considered. The second quantised formalism takes into account the quantum nature of a field, introducing operators which annihilate and create particles and thereby allowing for situations in which the number of particles changes.

2.2.1 Bosons and fermions

The Heisenberg uncertainty principle implies that we cannot know, with arbitrary precision, both the position and momentum of a particle simultaneously. As a result of this we cannot in principle individually mark a number of identical particles, follow their dynamics and identify them at a later point. This is the principle of indistinguishability of identical particles. A direct consequence of this principle is that there are only two types of systems allowed. These are ones where the system wavefunction is unchanged when two constituent particles are interchanged, and those where the system wavefunction changes sign under this interchange. The former of these has a "symmetric" wavefunction and its particles are called bosons, whereas the latter has an "antisymmetric" wavefunction and the particles are called fermions. As a direct result of this no two fermions can occupy the same quantum state. This restriction is known as Pauli's exclusion principle. No such principle applies to bosons, so in principle any number of bosons may occupy the same quantum state. These distinct groups are also related to the spin of the particles, with bosons having integer spin and fermions having half-integer spin. Examples of bosons include photons and phonons, and of fermions include electrons and protons. We can also see that any particle made up of an even number of fermions is a boson, whereas a particle composed of an odd number of fermions is itself a fermion. This thesis is only concerned with bosons.

2.2.2 Occupation number representation

We consider here a system of N bosons which may be in any of the (appropriately normalised) single-particle states $|\psi_1\rangle, |\psi_2\rangle, \ldots$. The state of the system may be labelled in two different ways. We may use the N single-particle states, obtaining a state of the form

$$|\Psi\rangle = |\psi_i^{(1)}\rangle |\psi_j^{(2)}\rangle \dots |\psi_k^{(N)}\rangle, \qquad (2.36)$$

where the superscript is the particle number and some of the i, j, \ldots, k may be equal. One can immediately see a problem with this, in that such labelling implies particle distinguishability.

Instead, we write the state of the system in terms of the occupation number N_i of each of the states $|\psi_i\rangle$. This may be expressed in terms of a symmetric sum of all permutations of the i, j, \ldots, k in (2.36). The occupation number states are thus given by

$$|N_1, N_2, \dots, N_l, \dots\rangle = \left(\frac{N_1!N_2!\dots N_l!\dots}{N!}\right)^{1/2} \sum |\psi_i^{(1)}\rangle |\psi_j^{(2)}\rangle \dots |\psi_k^{(N)}\rangle (2.37)$$

where the sum is over all possible permutations of i, j, \ldots, k which preserve

the occupation numbers.

We introduce the annihilation operator \hat{a}_i which decreases the number of particles in state *i* by one and multiplies the state by N_i , the initial number of particles in state *i*. Its Hermitian conjugate operator is the creation operator \hat{a}_i^{\dagger} , which increases the number of particles in state *i* by one and multiplies the state by $N_i + 1$, the final number of particles in state *i*. We quantify this via the equations

$$\hat{a}_i | N_1, N_2, \dots, N_i, \dots \rangle = \sqrt{N_i} | N_1, N_2, \dots, N_i - 1, \dots \rangle$$
 (2.38)

$$\hat{a}_{i}^{\dagger}|N_{1}, N_{2}, \dots, N_{i}, \dots\rangle = \sqrt{N_{i} + 1}|N_{1}, N_{2}, \dots, N_{i} + 1, \dots\rangle.$$
 (2.39)

The factor $\sqrt{N_i}$ in (2.38) acts to ensure that the annihilation operator cannot reduce the occupation number of a state to less than zero.

We see that acting the annihilation operator followed by the creation operator leaves the total number of particles unchanged and multiplies the state by the number of particles initially in the state i:

$$\hat{a}_i^{\dagger} \hat{a}_i | N_1, N_2, \dots, N_i, \dots \rangle = N_i | N_1, N_2, \dots, N_i, \dots \rangle.$$

$$(2.40)$$

This combination of operators is known as the number operator and is given the notation \hat{N}_i . The total number operator is the sum of all of the individual number operators:

$$\hat{N} = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \hat{N}_i.$$
 (2.41)

We note that the annihilation and creation operators do not commute, since reversing the action involved in the number operator gives

$$\hat{a}_i \hat{a}_i^{\dagger} | N_1, N_2, \dots, N_i, \dots \rangle = (N_i + 1) | N_1, N_2, \dots, N_i, \dots \rangle.$$
 (2.42)

Also we can see that creation and annihilation operators which act on different states will always commute, and so we may write the general commutation relation in the form

$$\left[\hat{a}_{i}, \hat{a}_{j}^{\dagger}\right] = \delta_{ij}, \qquad (2.43)$$

where δ_{ij} is the Krönecker delta which is unity if i = j and zero otherwise.

It may be shown that any operator \hat{A} , which only acts on one particle at a time, can be written in terms of the annihilation and creation operators, via

$$\hat{A}_1 = \sum_{i,j} \langle \psi_i | \hat{A} | \psi_j \rangle \hat{a}_i^{\dagger} \hat{a}_j.$$
(2.44)

This can be generalised to operators which act on more than one particle at a time, so long as the operator is symmetrical with respect to all of the particles. For example a symmetrical two-particle operator may be expressed as

$$\hat{A}_2 = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j,k,l} \langle \psi_i | \langle \psi_j | \hat{A} | \psi_k \rangle | \psi_l \rangle \hat{a}_i^{\dagger} \hat{a}_j^{\dagger} \hat{a}_k \hat{a}_l.$$
(2.45)

2.2.3 Field operators

Another way of expressing the second quantised formalism is via bosonic field operators which are expressed as functions of spatial position. We define these via

$$\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}) = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \langle \mathbf{r} | \psi_i \rangle \hat{a}_i$$
$$\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}) = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \langle \mathbf{r} | \psi_i \rangle \hat{a}_i^{\dagger}. \qquad (2.46)$$

These field operators do not depend on the particular basis which was chosen to represent the one-particle states. Their commutators can easily be found by

$$ig[\hat{\psi}(m{r}),\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(m{r}')ig] = \sum_{i,j}^{\infty} \langlem{r}|\psi_i
angle \langle\psi_j|m{r}'
angle \left[\hat{a}_i,\hat{a}_j^{\dagger}
ight]$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \langle \boldsymbol{r} | \psi_i \rangle \langle \psi_i | \boldsymbol{r}' \rangle$$

= $\langle \boldsymbol{r} | \boldsymbol{r}' \rangle$
= $\delta(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{r}'),$ (2.47)

where, in going from the second to the third line, we used the completeness relation for discrete states

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |\psi_i\rangle \langle \psi_i| = \hat{1}.$$
(2.48)

We may express the total number operator (2.41) in terms of the field operators via the equation

$$\hat{N} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r})$$
(2.49)

which gives the interpretation of $\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r})$ as the number density operator.

The interpretation of the field operator may be shown by considering its action on the zero particle state $|0\rangle$. After the field operator acts on the zero particle state, we can show that the action of the total number operator on the resulting state produced gives

$$\hat{N}\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})|0\rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^{3}\boldsymbol{r}'\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}')\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}')\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})|0\rangle
= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^{3}\boldsymbol{r}'\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}')\left\{\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}') + \delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{r}')\right\}|0\rangle
= \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})|0\rangle,$$
(2.50)

which shows that $\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})|0\rangle$ is a one-particle state. We consider the probability amplitude for finding the particle in the state $\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})|0\rangle$ at the position \boldsymbol{r}' , which is given by

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \boldsymbol{r}' | \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) | 0 \rangle &= \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \langle \boldsymbol{r}' | \psi_i \rangle \langle \psi_i | \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) | 0 \rangle \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \langle \boldsymbol{r}' | \psi_i \rangle \langle 0 | \hat{a}_i \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) | 0 \rangle \end{aligned}$$

$$= \langle 0 | \hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}') \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}) | 0 \rangle$$

= $\delta(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}').$ (2.51)

This shows that the particle in the single-particle state $\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r})|0\rangle$ is localised at \mathbf{r} . Thus the action of $\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r})$ is to create a single particle which is localised at \mathbf{r} .

The representation of operators in terms of the field operators is calculated by assuming knowledge of the position representation of the operator \hat{A} and calculating

$$\langle N_1, N_2, \dots, N_k, \dots | \hat{A} | N_1, N_2, \dots, N_k, \dots \rangle.$$
 (2.52)

The result for an operator which is a sum of single-particle operators

$$\hat{A} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \hat{f}(\boldsymbol{r}_i)$$
(2.53)

is given by

$$\hat{A} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{f}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}).$$
(2.54)

In general, as in the case of the Hamiltonian, \hat{f} may depend on the momentum of the particle as well, in which case the position representation of the momentum operator (2.5) is used.

The Hamiltonian is an example of an operator which is a sum of singleparticle operators. For a many particle system, the Hamiltonian in the case of a system under the influence of a potential $\hat{V}(x)$ is given by

$$\hat{H} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla_i^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}_i) \right].$$
(2.55)

The occupation number representation of this Hamiltonian may thus be ex-

pressed, using (2.54), as

$$\hat{H} = \int \mathrm{d}^3 r \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \nabla^2 \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) + \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{V}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \right].$$
(2.56)

If we integrate by parts and use the fact that the field operator vanishes as $r \to \pm \infty$, we obtain the equivalent form

$$\hat{H} = \int d^3r \left[\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \cdot \nabla \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) + \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{V}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \right].$$
(2.57)

In general the potential \hat{V} may contain nonlinearities.

2.3 Bose-Einstein condensates

Since bosons are not restricted in the number of particles which can occupy a single quantum state, it is conceivable that in a gas of bosons a macroscopic number of particles could occupy a single state. This is well known in the case of photons; it occurs in laser light where below threshold many modes are occupied, but above threshold a single mode is occupied. By analogy a similar situation must occur with massive bosons. This phenomenon is known as Bose-Einstein condensation.

To achieve Bose-Einstein condensation with a dilute gas of weakly interacting atomic bosons requires extremely low temperatures, such that the de Broglie wavelength of the particles become larger than their mean spacing. These extreme conditions make it very difficult to create a Bose-Einstein condensate (BEC) and it was not until very recently that BEC was experimentally realised in these systems [8, 9, 10] using bosonic isotopes of Rb, Na and Li. A BEC is created by cooling the atoms using optical and magnetic forces, and then cooling them again using one of a number of techniques. The BEC is then held in a magnetic trap, which is switched off after a period of time in order that the atoms may be detected. There are several techniques for detection, including shadow imaging, which is used to calculate the density of the BEC, and microchannel plate detection, which analyses the time-of-flight of the condensate atoms.

In order to model a BEC we must take account of the interactions between the particles in the system. Due to the diluteness of the gas involved in creating a BEC the only interactions which have an appreciable effect on the system are two body ones. Scattering theory tells us that the strength of the interaction between two low energy particles of mass m is given by

$$U_0 = \frac{4\pi\hbar^2 a}{m}.$$
 (2.58)

Here a is the s-wave scattering length of the particles, which in the scattering theory of collisions gives the amplitude of the scattered wavefunction in the limit of low energy, spherically symmetric collisions [12]. In the position representation the interaction potential between two particles positioned at r and r' is therefore given by

$$U(\boldsymbol{r}, \boldsymbol{r}') = U_0 \delta(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{r}'). \tag{2.59}$$

2.3.1 Mean-field theory

In mean-field theory we consider a fully condensed system, that is one in which all of the bosons are in the same single particle state. We write this single particle state using the wavefunction $\psi_0(\mathbf{r})$, which is normalised to unity. The full system wavefunction is then the product of all of the single particle states. Thus if there are N bosons, the wavefunction is

$$\psi(\boldsymbol{r}_1, \boldsymbol{r}_2, \dots, \boldsymbol{r}_N) = \prod_{i=1}^N \psi_0(\boldsymbol{r}_i), \qquad (2.60)$$

where \mathbf{r}_i are the positions variables of the *i*-th single particle system. The generalisation of the average value of an operator $\hat{A} = f(\hat{\mathbf{r}}_1, \hat{\mathbf{r}}_2, \dots, \hat{\mathbf{r}}_N)$ in the position representation to a system of N identical particles is given by

$$\langle \hat{A} \rangle = \int \mathrm{d}^3 r_1 \int \mathrm{d}^3 r_2 \cdots \int \mathrm{d}^3 r_N \psi^*(\boldsymbol{r}_1, \boldsymbol{r}_2, \dots, \boldsymbol{r}_N) f(\boldsymbol{r}_1, \boldsymbol{r}_2, \dots, \boldsymbol{r}_N) \psi(\boldsymbol{r}_1, \boldsymbol{r}_2, \dots, \boldsymbol{r}_N).$$
(2.61)

A similar generalisation occurs for $\hat{A} = f(\hat{p}_1, \hat{p}_2, \dots, \hat{p}_N)$.

When the interaction potential given by (2.59) is included in the formalism, the position representation Hamiltonian is given by

$$\hat{H} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla_i^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}_i) \right] + \frac{U_0}{2} \sum_{i \neq j; i, j=1}^{N} \delta(\boldsymbol{r}_i - \boldsymbol{r}_j).$$
(2.62)

We may therefore write the average total energy of the system as

$$\langle \hat{H} \rangle = \int \mathrm{d}^{3} r_{1} \cdots \int \mathrm{d}^{3} r_{N} \sum_{k=1}^{N} \left\{ \left[\prod_{i \neq k; i=1}^{N} \psi_{0}^{*}(\boldsymbol{r}_{i}) \right] \left[\prod_{j \neq k; j=1}^{N} \psi_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}_{j}) \right] \right.$$

$$\left. \left[\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m} \left| \nabla_{k} \psi_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}_{k}) \right|^{2} + V(\boldsymbol{r}_{k}) \left| \psi_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}_{k}) \right|^{2} \right] \right.$$

$$+ \sum_{l \neq k; l=1}^{N} \left[\prod_{i \neq k, l; i=1}^{N} \psi_{0}^{*}(\boldsymbol{r}_{i}) \right] \left[\prod_{j \neq k, l; j=1}^{N} \psi_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}_{j}) \right]$$

$$\left. \frac{U_{0}}{2} \delta(\boldsymbol{r}_{k} - \boldsymbol{r}_{l}) \left| \psi_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}_{k}) \right|^{2} \left| \psi_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}_{l}) \right|^{2} \right\}.$$

$$(2.63)$$

Upon using the fact that the ψ_0 form an orthonormal set of functions, that is

$$\int \mathrm{d}^3 r_i \psi_0^*(\boldsymbol{r}_j) \psi_0(\boldsymbol{r}_k) = \delta_{ij} \delta_{ik}, \qquad (2.64)$$

we obtain the result

$$E \equiv \langle \hat{H} \rangle = N \int \mathrm{d}^3 r \left[\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} |\nabla \psi_0(\boldsymbol{r})|^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}) |\psi_0(\boldsymbol{r})|^2 + \frac{N-1}{2} U_0 |\psi_0(\boldsymbol{r})|^4 \right].$$
(2.65)

We introduce the condensed state wavefunction

$$\psi(\boldsymbol{r}) = \sqrt{N}\psi_0(\boldsymbol{r}) \tag{2.66}$$

which differs from the system wavefunction $\psi(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2, \dots, \mathbf{r}_N)$ in that it is an *N*-particle wavefunction rather than a product of single-particle wavefunctions. In a system consisting of a large number of bosons, so that $N(N-1) \simeq N^2$, the average energy of the system (2.65) may be approximated to be

$$E \simeq \int \mathrm{d}^3 r \left[\frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \left| \nabla \psi(\boldsymbol{r}) \right|^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}) \left| \psi(\boldsymbol{r}) \right|^2 + \frac{U_0}{2} \left| \psi(\boldsymbol{r}) \right|^4 \right].$$
(2.67)

In order to find the form of ψ which minimises the energy, we use the action principle of classical mechanics

$$\delta \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}t L = 0 \tag{2.68}$$

where L is the Lagrangian. In a general system with canonical position variables q_i and corresponding canonical momenta p_i , the Lagrangian is related to the Hamiltonian via the equation

$$L(\{q_i\}, \{\dot{q}_i\}, t) = \sum_i \dot{q}_i p_i - H(\{q_i\}, \{\dot{q}_i\}, t),$$
(2.69)

where $\dot{q} = \partial q / \partial t$. In our case the Hamiltonian is given by (2.67) and thus the Lagrangian is

$$L = \int d^3 r \frac{i\hbar}{2} \left[\psi^*(\mathbf{r}, t) \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \psi(\mathbf{r}, t) - \psi(\mathbf{r}, t) \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \psi^*(\mathbf{r}, t) \right] - E.$$
 (2.70)

In general, if a function J has an integral representation in the form

$$J = \int \mathrm{d}t f(q, \dot{q}, t), \qquad (2.71)$$

then J is minimised if the Euler-Lagrange equation

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial q} - \frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial \dot{q}} \right) = 0 \tag{2.72}$$

holds. In our case $f \equiv L$, which is a functional of ψ and ψ^* . Thus instead of partial derivatives in the Euler-Lagrange equation we need to use functional

derivatives. Our Euler-Lagrange equation therefore becomes

$$\frac{\delta L}{\delta \psi^*} - \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\frac{\delta L}{\delta \dot{\psi}^*} \right) = 0.$$
(2.73)

The functional derivative is defined as

$$\frac{\delta F[f(x)]}{\delta f(y)} = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{F[f(x) + \epsilon \delta(x - y)] - F[f(x)]}{\epsilon}$$
(2.74)

and if we substitute (2.70) into (2.73) using this definition, we obtain the time-dependent Gross-Pitaevskii equation

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial \psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)}{\partial t} = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}) + U_0 \left|\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)\right|^2\right] \psi(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(2.75)

In the case of a stationary wavefunction, where the number of particles takes a constant value

$$N = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r |\psi(\mathbf{r}, t)|^2, \qquad (2.76)$$

the quantity we seek to minimise is the grand canonical energy, given by

$$E' = E - \mu N. \tag{2.77}$$

Here μ is the chemical potential, the energy required to add a particle to the condensate. We do this by setting the functional derivative of equation (2.77) with respect to the condensate wavefunction to be zero, so

$$\frac{\delta E'}{\delta \psi^*} = 0. \tag{2.78}$$

This results in the time independent Gross-Pitaevskii equation

$$\mu\psi(\mathbf{r}) = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + V(\mathbf{r}) + U_0 \left|\psi(\mathbf{r},t)\right|^2\right]\psi(\mathbf{r},t).$$
(2.79)

The two types of Gross-Pitaevskii equation can also be obtained by considering the second quantised operator representing the field to consist of small fluctuations about the mean field value. The lowest order expansion in the fluctuations gives the time-dependent Gross-Pitaevskii as we will show in the next subsection.

2.3.2 Second quantised theory

In section 2.2 we showed that a single particle operator may be written in the second quantised form (2.54). We may also show that an operator which is a sum of symmetric two-particle operators

$$\hat{A} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i \neq j} \hat{U}(\boldsymbol{r}_i, \boldsymbol{r}_j)$$
(2.80)

may be written as

$$\hat{A} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r' \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}') \hat{U}(\boldsymbol{r}, \boldsymbol{r}') \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}').$$
(2.81)

The interparticle interactions in a BEC are described in the position representation via equations (2.58) and (2.59). This two-particle potential is clearly symmetric with respect to the particles involved. The Hamiltonian for the system then becomes

$$\hat{H} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^{3} r \left[\frac{-\hbar^{2}}{2m} \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \nabla^{2} \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) + \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) V(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2} U_{0} \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \right]$$
(2.82)

We may express the Heisenberg equation of motion for the field operator $\hat{\psi}$ as

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t)}{\partial t} = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}) + U_0 \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t)\right] \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(2.83)

We consider here a system in which almost all of the particles are in the same (condensed) state. Thus we write the field annihilation operator as the sum of the condensate wavefunction and an annihilation operator for the

CHAPTER 2. PARTICLES

fluctuations about this state:

$$\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \psi(\boldsymbol{r},t) + \delta \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t)$$
 (2.84)

If we assume these fluctuations to be negligible, then we arrive at the time dependent Gross-Pitaevskii equation

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial \psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)}{\partial t} = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}) + U_0 \left|\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)\right|^2\right] \psi(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(2.85)

If instead of assuming the fluctuations to be negligible we assume them to be finite but small, then we obtain the spectrum of elementary excitations of the BEC.

2.3.3 Elementary excitations

This calculation was first performed by Bogoliubov [13] and we will outline it in this subsection. To simplify matters we consider the condensate to be confined to a box of volume V. From the theory of waves we know that the allowable wavenumbers for the wavefunction will be

$$k = \frac{n\pi}{V^{1/3}},\tag{2.86}$$

where n is any integer. We can treat each of these wavenumbers as a mode of the matter wave field and can therefore expand the field operators in terms of creation and annihilation operators for these modes. This yields the expressions

$$\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{V}} \hat{a}_{k}(t) \exp(i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{r})$$
$$\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{V}} \hat{a}_{k}^{\dagger}(t) \exp(-i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{r}), \qquad (2.87)$$

where \hat{a}_k and \hat{a}_k^{\dagger} obey the equal time bosonic commutation relations

$$\left[\hat{a}_{k}(t), \hat{a}_{k'}^{\dagger}(t)\right] = \delta_{k,k'}.$$
(2.88)

The assumption that we make is that the interactions are weak. If there was no interaction, all of the particles would be in the zero momentum state and the total number of particles $\hat{N} = \sum_k \hat{a}_k^{\dagger} \hat{a}_k$ would be equal to the number of particles in the ground state $\hat{N}_0 = \hat{a}_0^{\dagger} \hat{a}_0$. Thus we write the condensate wavefunction as the zero momentum state in the sums (2.87). This will mean that we treat the mode operator \hat{a}_0 as a classical field a_0 with $|a_0|^2 = N_0$. The condensate wavefunction is written

$$\psi(\mathbf{r},t) = \frac{a_0(t)}{\sqrt{V}} \tag{2.89}$$

and the field operators are

$$\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{V}} \left[a_0(t) + \hat{\theta}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right], \qquad (2.90)$$

where

$$\hat{\theta}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \sum_{k\neq 0; k=-\infty}^{\infty} \hat{a}_k(t) \exp(i\boldsymbol{k}\cdot\boldsymbol{r}) \equiv \sqrt{V}\delta\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(2.91)

The assumption of weak interactions is thus equivalent to treating $\hat{\theta}$ as a small quantity. We expand the evolution equation (2.83) to first order, assuming that there is no external potential. Upon inserting the expansion (2.90) into the evolution equation (2.83), we obtain

$$i\hbar\left[\frac{\partial a_0}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial\hat{\theta}}{\partial t}\right] = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2\hat{\theta} + \frac{U_0}{V}\left[|a_0|^2a_0 + 2|a_0|^2\hat{\theta} + a_0^2\hat{\theta}^\dagger\right],\qquad(2.92)$$

where we have neglected terms of greater than first order in $\hat{\theta}$. The time dependent Gross-Pitaevskii equation (2.75) for the condensate wavefunction (2.89) in the absence of an external potential is simply

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial a_0}{\partial t} = \frac{N_0 U_0}{V} a_0. \tag{2.93}$$

This means that to the lowest order in this calculation the condensate wavefunction rotates at frequency $N_0U_0/(V\hbar)$. We transform to a new frame

CHAPTER 2. PARTICLES

rotating at this frequency by defining

$$\hat{a}_k(t) = \hat{b}_k(t) \exp\left(\frac{-iN_0U_0t}{V\hbar}\right); \qquad a_0(t) = b \exp\left(\frac{-iN_0U_0t}{V\hbar}\right).$$
(2.94)

In this new frame the evolution equation (2.92) becomes

$$i\hbar \sum_{\substack{k\neq 0; k=-\infty}}^{\infty} \frac{\partial \hat{b}_k}{\partial t} \exp(i\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{r}) = \sum_{\substack{k\neq 0; k=-\infty}}^{\infty} \left\{ \left[\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + \frac{N_0 U_0}{V} \right] \hat{b}_k \exp(i\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{r}) + \frac{b^2 U_0}{V} \hat{b}_k^{\dagger} \exp(-i\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{r}) \right\}.$$
(2.95)

The last term in the sum may be written in an equivalent form by taking $k \to -k$, and so we can remove the sum and the common phase factor and obtain

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial\hat{b}_{k}}{\partial t} = \left[\frac{\hbar^{2}k^{2}}{2m} + \frac{N_{0}}{V}U_{0}\right]\hat{b}_{k} + \frac{b^{2}}{V}U_{0}\hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger}.$$
 (2.96)

A similar equation can be derived for the complex conjugate by taking the conjugate of (2.83). The resulting relation is

$$-i\hbar\frac{\partial\hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger}}{\partial t} = \left[\frac{\hbar^2k^2}{2m} + \frac{N_0}{V}U_0\right]\hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger} + \frac{b^2}{V}U_0\hat{b}_k, \qquad (2.97)$$

which together with the previous equation form a pair of coupled evolution equations for the mode operators. If we calculate the Hamiltonian to second order, which is the same approximation used in the above calculation, we obtain

$$\hat{H} = \frac{N_0^2}{2V} + \sum_{k \neq 0} \left\{ \left[\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + \frac{2N_0}{V} \right] \hat{b}_k^{\dagger} \hat{b}_k + \frac{1}{2V} \left[b^2 \hat{b}_k^{\dagger} \hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger} + b^{*2} \hat{b}_k \hat{b}_{-k} \right] \right\}.$$
 (2.98)

The existence of the double annihilation and double creation terms in the Hamiltonian is due to the interaction between bosons. In order to find the elementary excitations we would like to remove the coupling terms from the Hamiltonian. This is done by performing a transformation

$$\hat{b}_k = u_k \hat{\xi}_k + v_k^* \hat{\xi}_{-k}^\dagger \qquad ; \qquad \hat{b}_{-k}^\dagger = u_k^* \hat{\xi}_{-k}^\dagger + v_k \hat{\xi}_k$$
 (2.99)

to new operators $\hat{\xi}_k$ and $\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}$, where the u_k and v_k depend only on the magnitude of k. The inverse transformation is given by

$$\hat{\xi}_{k} = \frac{u_{k}^{*}\hat{b}_{k} - v_{k}^{*}\hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger}}{|u_{k}|^{2} - |v_{k}|^{2}} \qquad ; \qquad \hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger} = \frac{u_{k}\hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger} - v_{k}\hat{b}_{k}}{|u_{k}|^{2} - |v_{k}|^{2}}, \qquad (2.100)$$

and we use this to calculate the commutation relations between $\hat{\xi}_k$ and its conjugate. This is given by

$$\left[\hat{\xi}_{k}, \hat{\xi}_{k'}^{\dagger}\right] = \frac{\delta_{k,k'}}{|u_{k}|^{2} - |v_{k}|^{2}},\tag{2.101}$$

and if we restrict the transformation to $|u_k|^2 - |v_k|^2 = 1$ then the operator $\hat{\xi}_k$ is a bosonic annihilation operator. We may write the transformation in the equivalent form (aside from a phase factor)

$$\hat{b}_{k} = \frac{\hat{\xi}_{k} + L_{k}\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}}{\sqrt{1 - |L_{k}|^{2}}} \quad ; \quad \hat{b}_{-k}^{\dagger} = \frac{\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger} + L_{k}^{*}\hat{\xi}_{k}}{\sqrt{1 - |L_{k}|^{2}}}, \quad (2.102)$$

where

$$L_k = \frac{v_k^*}{u_k}.\tag{2.103}$$

The $\hat{\xi}_k$ give the elementary excitations of the system. We call these operators "quasi-particle" operators, as their spectrum is the same as that for a system of non-interacting particles as we will now show.

In order to decouple the evolution equations (2.96) and (2.97) we simply find the value for L_k which removes the coupling terms. Upon substituting (2.102) into the coupled evolution equations we obtain

$$i\hbar\left[\frac{\partial\hat{\xi}_{k}}{\partial t}+L_{k}\frac{\partial\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}}{\partial t}\right] = \left[\frac{\hbar^{2}k^{2}}{2m}+\frac{N_{0}U_{0}}{V}\right]\left[\hat{\xi}_{k}+L_{k}\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}\right]$$

$$-i\hbar \left[\frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}}{\partial t} + L_{k}^{*} \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_{k}}{\partial t} \right] = \left[\frac{\hbar^{2} k^{2}}{2m} + \frac{N_{0} U_{0}}{V} \right] \left[\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger} + L_{k}^{*} \hat{\xi}_{k} \right] \\ + \frac{b^{\dagger 2} U_{0}}{V} \left[\hat{\xi}_{k} + L_{k} \hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger} \right].$$
(2.104)

Next we multiply the second equation by L_k and add the equations so

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial\hat{\xi}_{k}}{\partial t}\left(1-|L_{k}|^{2}\right) = \hat{\xi}_{k}\left\{\left[|L_{k}|^{2}+1\right]\left[\frac{\hbar^{2}k^{2}}{2m}+\frac{N_{0}U_{0}}{V}\right]+\frac{U_{0}}{V}\left[b^{2}L_{k}^{*}+b^{\dagger 2}L_{k}\right]\right\} + \hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}\left\{2L_{k}\left[\frac{\hbar^{2}k^{2}}{2m}+\frac{N_{0}U_{0}}{V}\right]+\frac{U_{0}}{V}\left[b^{2}+b^{\dagger 2}L_{k}^{2}\right]\right\}.$$
 (2.105)

If we are to decouple the evolution equations for $\hat{\xi}_k$ and $\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}$ then the term proportional to $\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}$ in (2.105) must vanish, i.e.

$$\frac{U_0}{V}b^{\dagger 2}L_k^2 + 2\left[\frac{\hbar^2k^2}{2m} + \frac{N_0U_0}{V}\right]L_k + \frac{U_0}{V}b^2 = 0, \qquad (2.106)$$

which is achieved by setting

$$L_{k} = \frac{Vb^{2}}{N_{0}^{2}U_{0}} \left[E(k) - \frac{\hbar^{2}k^{2}}{2m} - \frac{N_{0}}{V}U_{0} \right].$$
(2.107)

Here we have defined

$$E(k) = \sqrt{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} \left(\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + \frac{2N_0}{V}U_0\right)}.$$
 (2.108)

The decoupled equations are thus written

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_{k}}{\partial t} = E(k)\hat{\xi}_{k}$$
$$-i\hbar \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}}{\partial t} = E(k)\hat{\xi}_{-k}^{\dagger}. \qquad (2.109)$$

CHAPTER 2. PARTICLES

Upon substituting the value for L_k (2.107) into (2.98) we obtain

$$\hat{H} = H_0 + \sum_{k \neq 0} E(k) \hat{\xi}_k^{\dagger} \hat{\xi}_k, \qquad (2.110)$$

where

$$H_0 = \frac{U_0 N^2}{2V} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k \neq 0} \left[E(k) - \frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} - \frac{N_0}{V} U_0 \right].$$
(2.111)

Thus the transformation (2.102) acts to diagonalise the Hamiltonian. This shows that in this approximation, the total energy is the ground state energy H_0 plus the individual energies of each of the quasi-particles, whose annihilation operators are simply $\hat{\xi}_k$. The fact that this is diagonal in $\hat{\xi}_k^{\dagger}\hat{\xi}_k$ shows that these quasi-particles do not interact to this level of approximation. One can extend the approximation to the next level and show weak interaction between the quasi-particles [13], but this is not considered further here.

In chapter 7 we will show how the Bogoliubov theory considered here may be modified to describe elementary excitations in a one-dimensional quasicondensate, where there is no single macroscopically occupied ground state. A quasi-condensate is a gas of bosons which experiences macroscopic phase fluctuations but only very small density fluctuations.
Chapter 3

Conservation laws and continuity equations

3.1 Fluid mechanics

Conserved quantities are of great interest in physics. They allow us to distinguish between processes which are physical and those which are not. For example, consider the total amount of matter in the universe. This must remain constant. A global conservation law like this is incomplete since it is possible to satisfy it with a particle disappearing at a point A and instantaneously reappearing at a point B, a macroscopic distance away. This is not a physical process and we thus require a local version of this law. Qualitatively we say that in any volume V a decrease in mass must be compensated for by a flow of mass out of the volume. We quantify this by writing [14]

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{V} \rho \mathrm{d}V = \int_{V} \mathrm{d}V \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} = -\oint_{A} \rho \boldsymbol{v} \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S}, \qquad (3.1)$$

where ρ is the density, \boldsymbol{v} is the flow velocity, A is the surface of V and $d\boldsymbol{S}$ is a unit vector normal to A. Figure 3.1 gives a pictorial representation of the situation. Gauss' theorem for a vector \boldsymbol{q} is given by

$$\oint_{A} \boldsymbol{q} \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} = \int_{V} \mathrm{d}V \nabla \cdot \boldsymbol{q}$$
(3.2)



Figure 3.1: A pictorial representation of matter with density ρ and velocity v flowing through a volume V.

and upon using this in the local conservation equation we obtain

$$\int_{V} \mathrm{d}V \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} = -\int_{V} \mathrm{d}V \nabla \cdot (\rho \boldsymbol{v}). \tag{3.3}$$

This must hold for any volume V and so we can remove the integrals, giving the differential form of the continuity equation

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \nabla \cdot (\rho \boldsymbol{v}) = 0. \tag{3.4}$$

We say that ρv describes the mass flux density of particles. Conserved densities other than the mass density satisfy equations similar to (3.4). Such quantities include the energy, momentum and angular momentum. The energy density is given by

$$w = \frac{\rho v^2}{2} + \rho \epsilon, \qquad (3.5)$$

where ϵ is the internal energy density of the fluid. This quantity satisfies a continuity equation given by

$$\frac{\partial w}{\partial t} + \nabla \cdot \left[\rho v \left(\frac{v^2}{2} + \epsilon + \frac{p}{\rho} \right) \right] = 0$$
(3.6)

where p is the pressure. In both of the cases mentioned the density is a scalar quantity and the flux density is a vector. We shall consider the case of the momentum of the fluid, which is a vector quantity, having a density given by

$$\boldsymbol{P} = \rho \boldsymbol{v}.\tag{3.7}$$

We introduce the component notation for vectors, wherein v_i is the *i*-th component of the vector v and the index *i* takes the values 1 to 3, corresponding to the *x*, *y* and *z* directions respectively. With this in mind, we introduce the summation convention [15] which will be assumed for the remainder of the thesis. In the summation convention, a repeated index is assumed to be summed over. Thus for example

$$a_i b_i \equiv \sum_{i=1}^3 a_i b_i = \boldsymbol{a} \cdot \boldsymbol{b}.$$
(3.8)

In order to find the continuity equation satisfied by the momentum density, we take the time derivative of the momentum density which is given by

$$\frac{\partial P_i}{\partial t} = v_i \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \rho \frac{\partial v_i}{\partial t}.$$
(3.9)

We use the mass continuity equation (3.4) and the fluid equation of motion known as Euler's equation [14], which is obtained from the force acting on a volume element due to its pressure. Euler's equation is

$$\frac{\partial v_i}{\partial t} + v_j \nabla_j v_i = -\frac{1}{\rho} \nabla_i p, \qquad (3.10)$$

where p is the pressure, and only holds for ideal fluids - ones where thermal conductivity and viscosity are negligible - in the absence of gravity. Thus we can write the momentum density in the form of a continuity equation. This is written as

$$\frac{\partial P_i}{\partial t} = -v_i \nabla_j (\rho v_j) - \rho v_k \nabla_k v_i - \nabla_i p
= -\nabla_j (\rho v_i v_j + \delta_{ij} p).$$
(3.11)

Thus the continuity equation which the momentum density satisfies is

$$\frac{\partial P_i}{\partial t} + \nabla_j \Pi_{ij} = 0, \qquad (3.12)$$

where Π_{ij} is the momentum flux density which is the rank 2 tensor quantity

$$\Pi_{ik} = p\delta_{ik} + \rho v_i v_k. \tag{3.13}$$

This specifies the flux in the k direction of the *i* component of the momentum. In general if the density is a rank n tensor the flux density is a rank n + 1 tensor.

3.2 Electromagnetic theory

We have seen that certain properties of fluids are conserved and thus obey continuity equations. Similarly we may write continuity equations for the charge, energy, momentum and angular momentum of electromagnetic waves. As these quantities are traditionally associated with solid bodies in mechanics, we will call them the mechanical properties. In order to find the continuity equations for the mechanical properties of electromagnetic waves, we use the Maxwell equations for the electromagnetic field in the presence of a continuous charge and current distribution, given by ρ and J respectively. The Maxwell equations are

$$\nabla_{i}E_{i} = \frac{\rho}{\epsilon_{0}}$$

$$\nabla_{i}B_{i} = 0$$

$$\epsilon_{ijk}\nabla_{j}B_{k} - \frac{1}{c^{2}}\frac{\partial E_{i}}{\partial t} = \mu_{0}J_{i}$$

$$\epsilon_{ijk}\nabla_{j}E_{k} + \frac{\partial B_{i}}{\partial t} = 0,$$
(3.14)

where E and B are the electric and magnetic field vectors respectively, ϵ_0 is the permittivity of free space and μ_0 is the permeability of free space. Here we have introduced the permutation symbol [15] ϵ_{ijk} which takes the value 1 if ijk is a cyclic permutation of 123, -1 if ijk is a cyclic permutation of 321 and zero otherwise. Thus

$$\epsilon_{ijk}a_ib_j \equiv \left(\boldsymbol{a} \times \boldsymbol{b}\right)_k. \tag{3.15}$$

By taking the time derivative of the first equation in (3.14)

$$\nabla_i \frac{\partial E_i}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{\epsilon_0} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t}, \qquad (3.16)$$

the divergence of the third

$$\nabla_i \frac{\partial E_i}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{\epsilon_0} \nabla_i J_i + c^2 \epsilon_{ijk} \nabla_i \nabla_j B_k, \qquad (3.17)$$

and using the cyclic property of ϵ_{ijk} , we obtain the well known charge conservation equation [16]

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \nabla_i J_i = 0 \tag{3.18}$$

As well as the charge, we may consider continuity equations for each of energy, momentum and angular momentum. The electromagnetic energy density is given by

$$u = \frac{1}{2} \left(\epsilon_0 E_i E_i + \frac{1}{\mu_0} B_i B_i \right) \tag{3.19}$$

Upon using the Maxwell equations we may calculate the time derivative of the energy density and obtain

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{\mu_0} \nabla_i \epsilon_{ijk} E_j B_k = -E_i J_i. \tag{3.20}$$

This has the form of a continuity equation, except that the term on the right hand side is non-zero. Equation (3.20) represents the generalisation of the continuity equation to situations in which there is a sink or source of the

quantity. In this case the fields do a total rate of work given by

$$\int_V E_i J_i \mathrm{d}V$$

which is why $E_i J_i$ appears as the source term in (3.20).

One can extend the same type of calculation to the momentum of the electromagnetic field. The momentum density is given by

$$P_i = \epsilon_0 \epsilon_{ijk} E_j B_k \tag{3.21}$$

and the continuity equation is

$$\frac{\partial P_i}{\partial t} + \nabla_i T_{ij} = -\left(\epsilon_{ijk} J_j B_k + \rho E_i\right). \tag{3.22}$$

Here we have defined the electromagnetic momentum flux density tensor

$$T_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{ij} \left(\mu_0^{-1} B_k B_k + \epsilon_0 E_k E_k \right) - \epsilon_0 E_i E_j - \mu_0^{-1} B_i B_j, \qquad (3.23)$$

where δ_{ij} is the Krönecker delta function. The source term in (3.22) is simply the negative of the force per unit volume imparted by the electromagnetic field on a charged particle. A similar calculation is possible for the conservation of angular momentum [16, 17], but we will not discuss this further here.

It is worth noting that in this chapter we have defined the flux by finding an equation of the general form

$$\frac{\partial a}{\partial t} + \nabla_i b_i = c \tag{3.24}$$

where a is the density of interest. We then define b as the flux density of the given quantity and c as its source density. This definition of the flux density is not unique, however, since the divergence of the curl of any vector is zero. Thus the same equation may be satisfied by a quantity

$$b'_i = b_i + \epsilon_{ijk} \nabla_j d_k \tag{3.25}$$

where d is any vector field. For the energy density equation one may show from relativistic considerations that the Poynting vector

$$S_i = \frac{1}{\mu_0} \epsilon_{ijk} E_j B_k \tag{3.26}$$

satisfies (3.20) uniquely [16]. This is done by equating the derivative of the electromagnetic symmetric stress tensor $\Theta^{\alpha\beta}$ to zero, so that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\alpha}}\Theta^{\alpha\beta} = 0. \tag{3.27}$$

Here the Greek indices take the values $0, \ldots, 3$. The components of the tensor $\Theta^{\alpha\beta}$ are given by

$$\Theta^{00} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\epsilon_0 E_k E_k + \frac{1}{\mu_0} B_k B_k \right)$$
(3.28)

$$\Theta^{0i} = \frac{1}{\mu_0} \epsilon_{ijk} E_j B_k \tag{3.29}$$

$$\Theta^{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{ij} \left(\mu_0^{-1} B_k B_k + \epsilon_0 E_k E_k \right) - \epsilon_0 E_i E_j - \mu_0^{-1} B_i B_j, \quad (3.30)$$

where the components i, j and k each take the values 1, 2, 3. Thus calculating (3.27) with $\beta = 0$ gives the Poynting vector uniquely as the electromagnetic flux density. Similarly, setting $\beta = i$ gives expression (3.23) as the unique electromagnetic momentum density tensor. It seems likely that this uniqueness extends to other quantities, or at least that the addition of a divergenceless term has no physical consequences.

Chapter 4

Mechanical properties of matter waves

4.1 Introduction

We have seen in the previous chapter that electromagnetic waves have properties analogous to fluids in that we can define flux densities for their mechanical properties. As experiments in matter waves are performed with ever more control and precision, with a view to the applications of matter waves, it will be important to calculate important mechanical properties such as energy, momentum and angular momentum at a local level. In this chapter we present the beginnings of a theory of the mechanical properties of matter waves. This will allow the calculation of such quantities. The work presented herein represents an original contribution to the literature and has been published in ref. [18].

4.2 Formalism

We turn our attention to the semiclassical description of matter waves. Consider an observable A having a corresponding Hermitian operator \hat{A} . If A is an observable which corresponds to a mechanical property and thus obeys a continuity equation of the form (3.24), then the operator representing its density $\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\boldsymbol{R})$ at a point \boldsymbol{R} will obey the generalised local continuity equation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\boldsymbol{R}) + \frac{\partial}{\partial X_{i}}\hat{\mathcal{T}}_{i}^{(A)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \hat{\mathcal{S}}^{(A)}(\boldsymbol{R}), \qquad (4.1)$$

where X_i are the components of \mathbf{R} , $\hat{T}_i^{(A)}$ is the flux density operator for the observable A and $\hat{S}^{(A)}$ is the source density operator. The particle density, for example, is described by the Dirac delta function operator $\delta(\hat{\mathbf{r}} - \mathbf{R})$. We can see this if we consider the position representation, in which its expectation value will be

$$\langle \delta(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}} - \boldsymbol{R}) \rangle = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^{3} \boldsymbol{r} \psi^{*}(\boldsymbol{r}, t) \delta(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{R}) \psi(\boldsymbol{r}, t)$$

= $|\psi(\boldsymbol{R}, t)|^{2}$, (4.2)

which is the particle density at \mathbf{R} . Expanding on this, we expect that $\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{R})$, which represents the density of a quantity A, to be proportional to product of the operator for A and the delta function operator:

$$\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\boldsymbol{R}) \propto \hat{A}\delta(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}} - \boldsymbol{R}).$$
 (4.3)

The product written above is not Hermitian, however, and so instead we define $\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{R})$ to be

$$\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{R}) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\hat{A}\delta(\hat{\mathbf{r}} - \mathbf{R}) + \left(\hat{A}\delta(\hat{\mathbf{r}} - \mathbf{R}) \right)^{\dagger} \right] \\ = \frac{1}{2} \left[\hat{A}\delta(\hat{\mathbf{r}} - \mathbf{R}) + \delta(\hat{\mathbf{r}} - \mathbf{R})\hat{A} \right], \qquad (4.4)$$

since both \hat{A} and $\delta(\hat{r} - R)$ are themselves Hermitian. We write this in the more compact form

$$\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{R}) = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \hat{A}, \delta(\hat{\mathbf{r}} - \mathbf{R}) \right\}, \qquad (4.5)$$

where $\{,\}$ denotes the anticommutator which is defined by

$$\left\{\hat{A},\hat{B}\right\} = \hat{A}\hat{B} + \hat{B}\hat{A}.$$
(4.6)

From the Heisenberg equation of motion we can show that the density will evolve according to

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{R}) = \frac{i}{\hbar} \left[\hat{H}, \hat{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{R}) \right]
= \frac{i}{2\hbar} \left\{ \{ [H, A], \delta(\hat{r} - \mathbf{R}) \} + \left\{ \hat{A}, [H, \delta(\hat{r} - \mathbf{R})] \right\} \right\} (4.7)$$

If A is a conserved quantity, then its time derivative must vanish. From the Heisenberg equation this means that it will commute with the Hamiltonian. We see that the first term on the right hand side will vanish if A is conserved. It is therefore reasonable to associate this term with the source term in (4.1) and the last term with the flux density. In order to proceed with the calculation we move to the position representation and use the standard Hamiltonian (2.35) for a particle in a potential $V(\mathbf{r})$. Note that this simple Hamiltonian does not describe systems where particles are lost or gained. On evaluating the last term in (4.7) we find that the commutator can be calculated to be

$$\left[\hat{H},\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{R})\right] = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \left[\nabla_i \nabla_i,\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{R})\right] + \left[V(\boldsymbol{r}),\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{R})\right].$$
(4.8)

The commutator of $\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{R})$ with $V(\boldsymbol{r})$ vanishes and we find that

$$\left[\hat{H},\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{R})\right] = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \left\{\nabla_i, \left[\nabla_i\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{R})\right]\right\}.$$
(4.9)

Thus the last term of (4.7) becomes

$$\frac{-i\hbar}{4m}\left\{\hat{A},\left\{\nabla_{i},\left[\nabla_{i}\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{R})\right]\right\}\right\}.$$

We use a property of the Dirac delta function

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\delta(x-y) = -\frac{\partial}{\partial y}\delta(x-y), \qquad (4.10)$$

which comes about from the definition of the delta function as the limit of a Gaussian. Since \hat{A} is independent of \mathbf{R} , this allows us to write

$$abla_{R,i}rac{i\hbar}{4m}\left\{\hat{A},\{
abla_i,\delta(m{r}-m{R})\}
ight\},$$

where

$$\nabla_{R,i} \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial X_i}.$$
(4.11)

We now return from the position representation by identifying $\hat{p}_i = -i\hbar\nabla_i$ and so the last term in (4.7) can be written as

$$- \nabla_{R,\boldsymbol{i}} \frac{1}{4} \left\{ \hat{A}, \left\{ \frac{\hat{p}_{\boldsymbol{i}}}{m}, \delta(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}} - \boldsymbol{R}) \right\}
ight\}.$$

Thus we can rewrite (4.7) as

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\left\{\hat{A},\delta(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}-\boldsymbol{R})\right\} + \frac{1}{4}\nabla_{\boldsymbol{R},i}\left\{\hat{A},\left\{\frac{\hat{p}_{i}}{m},\delta(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}-\boldsymbol{R})\right\}\right\}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}\left\{\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{A},\delta(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}-\boldsymbol{R})\right\},$$
(4.12)

which takes the form of a conservation equation (4.1). This allows us to identify the flux density operator

$$\hat{T}_{i}^{(A)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \frac{1}{4} \left\{ \hat{A}, \left\{ \frac{\hat{p}_{i}}{m}, \delta(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}} - \boldsymbol{R}) \right\} \right\}.$$
(4.13)

We can associate the operator $\{\hat{p}_i/m, \delta(\hat{r} - R)\}$ with the velocity density and hence see that $\hat{T}_i^{(A)}(R)$ is a suitably symmetrised product of the velocity density and the observable. This operator is the flow of the density of the observable, that is its flux density. The forms of the flux density and source density for the observable A will come from the expectation value of (4.12). In the Heisenberg picture and the position representation, the matter wave will be described by a wavefunction $\psi(r)$ at all times. The expectation value of the conservation equation for this state is

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\mathcal{A}(\mathbf{R}) + \nabla_{\mathbf{R},i}\mathcal{T}_{i}^{(A)}(\mathbf{R}) = \mathcal{S}^{(A)}(\mathbf{R}), \qquad (4.14)$$

which is the continuity equation for the expectation values of the relevant operators. Here we have introduced the notation $\mathcal{A}(\mathbf{R}) \equiv \langle \hat{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{R}) \rangle$. The flux density expectation value is

$$\mathcal{T}_{i}^{(A)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \int \mathrm{d}^{3}r\psi^{*}(\boldsymbol{r})\hat{\mathcal{T}}_{i}^{(A)}(\boldsymbol{R})\psi(\boldsymbol{r})$$

$$= \frac{i\hbar}{4m} \left[\psi\nabla_{i}(\hat{A}\psi)^{*} - (\hat{A}\psi)^{*}\nabla_{i}\psi + \hat{A}\psi(\nabla_{i}\psi^{*}) - \psi^{*}\nabla_{i}(\hat{A}\psi)\right]\Big|_{\boldsymbol{r}=\boldsymbol{R}}$$
(4.15)

and the source density expectation value is

$$\mathcal{S}^{(A)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \frac{i}{2\hbar} \left\{ -\left(\left[\hat{H}, \hat{A} \right] \psi \right)^* \psi + \psi^* \left(\left[\hat{H}, \hat{A} \right] \psi \right) \right\} \Big|_{\boldsymbol{r} = \boldsymbol{R}}.$$
(4.16)

In the next section we will consider several quantities which may be conserved, specifically the particle number, energy, momentum and angular momentum.

4.3 Conserved Quantities

4.3.1 Particle Number

Following Landau [19], the operator corresponding to particle density in a semiclassical theory is represented by the Dirac delta function, so in (4.5) we put the operator \hat{A} equal to the identity operator $\hat{1}$. From (4.15) the flux density of particles at position \boldsymbol{r} can be calculated as

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{T}_{i}^{(\rho)}(\boldsymbol{R}) &= \frac{i\hbar}{4m} \left(\psi \nabla_{i}\psi^{*} - \psi^{*}\nabla_{i}\psi + \psi \nabla_{i}\psi^{*} - \psi^{*}\nabla_{i}\psi \right)|_{\boldsymbol{r}=\boldsymbol{R}} \\ &= \frac{i\hbar}{2m} \left(\psi \nabla_{i}\psi^{*} - \psi^{*}\nabla_{i}\psi \right)|_{\boldsymbol{r}=\boldsymbol{R}} \\ &= \frac{\hbar}{m} \operatorname{Im} \left\{ \psi^{*}\nabla_{i}\psi \right\}|_{\boldsymbol{r}=\boldsymbol{R}}, \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.17)$$

where Im indicates the imaginary part. This is the form of the well-known quantum mechanical probability flux J_i [20]. The source term vanishes as the identity operator commutes with the Hamiltonian. This is a reasonable result as there is no particle source present in the system.

4.3.2 Energy

Energy in quantum mechanics is represented by the Hamiltonian operator, so we can calculate the energy flux density from (4.15) to be

$$T_{i}^{(E)}(\mathbf{R}) = \frac{i\hbar}{4m} \left\{ \psi \nabla_{i} \left(\hat{H} \psi^{*} \right) - \psi^{*} \nabla_{i} \left(\hat{H} \psi \right) + \left(\hat{H} \psi \right) \nabla_{i} \psi^{*} - \left(\hat{H} \psi^{*} \right) \nabla_{i} \psi \right\} \Big|_{\mathbf{r} = \mathbf{R}}.$$
(4.18)

Upon using the Hamiltonian from (2.35), and performing the product derivatives, the expression given above can be simplified considerably to give

$$\mathcal{T}_{i}^{(E)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \frac{\hbar^{3}}{4m^{2}} \operatorname{Im}\left\{\psi\nabla^{2}\nabla_{i}\psi^{*} + (\nabla_{i}\psi^{*})\nabla^{2}\psi\right\}\Big|_{\boldsymbol{r}=\boldsymbol{R}} + V(\boldsymbol{R})\mathcal{T}_{i}^{(\rho)}(\boldsymbol{R}).$$
(4.19)

The source term for energy clearly vanishes as the Hamiltonian commutes with itself. This is reasonable as energy is conserved in this system.

4.3.3 Momentum

Momentum is represented by the spatial derivative operator $p_i = -i\hbar\nabla_i$, and we can calculate the momentum flux density from (4.15). Thus the *j* component of flux of the *i* component of momentum is

$$T_{ij}^{(p)}(\mathbf{R}) = \frac{\hbar^2}{4m} \{ -\psi \nabla_j \nabla_i \psi^* - \psi^* \nabla_j \nabla_i \psi + (\nabla_i \psi) (\nabla_j \psi^*) + (\nabla_i \psi^*) (\nabla_j \psi) \} |_{\mathbf{r}=\mathbf{R}}$$
$$= \frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \operatorname{Re} \{ (\nabla_i \psi) (\nabla_j \psi^*) - \psi \nabla_i \nabla_j \psi^* \} |_{\mathbf{r}=\mathbf{R}}.$$
(4.20)

The source term for momentum will not necessarily vanish as the potential term may contain a momentum source (such as gravity), which from (4.16) is given by

$$\mathcal{S}_{i}^{(p)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \left(\left[H, \nabla_{i} \right] \psi^{*} \right) \psi + \psi^{*} \left(\left[H, \nabla_{i} \right] \psi \right) \right\} |_{\boldsymbol{r} = \boldsymbol{R}} \right\}.$$
(4.21)

By expanding the commutator and evaluating product derivatives, we arrive at the expression for momentum source

$$\mathcal{S}_{i}^{(p)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = -|\psi(\boldsymbol{R})|^{2} \nabla_{\boldsymbol{R},i} V(\boldsymbol{R}).$$
(4.22)

This is equivalent to a force term suitably weighted by the probability density. This is the form of a source density of momentum that we might have expected on the basis of Newton's second law of motion.

4.3.4 Angular Momentum

Angular momentum is represented by the cross product of position and momentum:

$$L_{i} = (\boldsymbol{x} \times \boldsymbol{p})_{i}$$
$$= \epsilon_{ijk} x_{j} p_{k}. \qquad (4.23)$$

Thus from (4.14), substituting \mathcal{P}_i for \mathcal{A} , we obtain

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\mathcal{P}_{i}(\boldsymbol{R}) = -\nabla_{\boldsymbol{R},j}\mathcal{T}_{ij}^{(\boldsymbol{p})}(\boldsymbol{R}) + \mathcal{S}_{i}^{(\boldsymbol{p})}(\boldsymbol{R}).$$
(4.24)

To determine the flux and source terms for angular momentum density in terms of the momentum density, we simply take the time derivative of the angular momentum density

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \mathcal{L}_{i}(\mathbf{R}) = \epsilon_{ijk} X_{j} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \mathcal{P}_{k}(\mathbf{R})$$

$$= \epsilon_{ijk} X_{j} \nabla_{R,l} \mathcal{T}_{kl}^{(p)}(\mathbf{R}) + \epsilon_{ijk} X_{j} \mathcal{S}_{k}^{(p)}(\mathbf{R}).$$
(4.25)

Thus we expect that

$$\nabla_{R,l} \mathcal{T}_{il}^{(L)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \epsilon_{ijk} X_j \nabla_{R,l} \mathcal{T}_{kl}^{(p)}(\boldsymbol{R})$$
(4.26)

$$S_i^{(L)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \epsilon_{ijk} X_j S_k^{(\boldsymbol{p})}(\boldsymbol{R})$$
(4.27)

which, from (4.22) implies that the source will be a torque, suitably weighted with the probability density. This is as expected for the source of angular momentum.

Inserting (4.23) into (4.15), the *l* component of flux of the *i* component of angular momentum can be calculated as

$$\mathcal{T}_{il}^{(L)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \frac{\hbar^2}{4m} \epsilon_{ijk} \left\{ -\psi \nabla_l \left(x_j \nabla_k \psi^* \right) - \psi^* \nabla_l \left(x_j \nabla_k \psi \right) \right. \\ \left. + \left. x_j \left(\nabla_k \psi \right) \left(\nabla_l \psi^* \right) + \left. x_j \left(\nabla_k \psi^* \right) \left(\nabla_l \psi \right) \right\} \right|_{\boldsymbol{r} = \boldsymbol{R}} \right.$$
(4.28)

Upon evaluating the product derivatives in the first line, we can show that the angular momentum flux density is given by

$$\mathcal{T}_{il}^{(L)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \epsilon_{ijk} X_j \mathcal{T}_{kl}^{(p)}(\boldsymbol{R}) - \frac{\hbar^2}{4m} \epsilon_{ilk} \nabla_{R,k} |\psi(\boldsymbol{R})|^2.$$
(4.29)

It can be easily verified using the antisymmetric properties of the ϵ_{ijk} that this is consistent with (4.26). The source will not necessarily vanish, so from (4.16)

$$S_{i}^{(L)}(\mathbf{R}) = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{ijk} \left\{ \left([H, x_{j} \nabla_{k}] \psi^{*} \right) \psi + \psi^{*} \left([H, x_{j} \nabla_{k}] \psi \right) \right\} |_{\mathbf{r} = \mathbf{R}} .$$
(4.30)

Upon expanding the commutators and performing the product derivatives we arrive at the expression for the angular momentum source

$$S_i^{(L)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = -\left|\psi(\boldsymbol{R})\right|^2 \epsilon_{ijk} X_j \nabla_k V(\boldsymbol{R}), \qquad (4.31)$$

which is a torque density, and exactly that anticipated in (4.27).

4.4 Conclusion

In this chapter, we have derived general flux density and source density operators for conserved quantities in matter waves within the semiclassical description. This theory will be important when considering the deposition of these quantities during interactions of matter waves with other objects. An example of this is the detection of matter waves themselves, which requires one to consider the particle flux density [21] as we will see in the following chapters.

One problem is that, just as described in chapter 3, the flux density operator (4.13) might contain an arbitrary divergenceless operator in addition to the terms present. The angular momentum flux density shows this most clearly. The method used above involved taking the time derivative of the operator representing the density of the observable, identifying the flux-density operator and then taking expectation values. If instead we took the expectation values first and then the time derivative, the flux density we obtain for the angular momentum case is given by

$$\mathcal{T}_{il}^{(L)}(\boldsymbol{R}) = \frac{\hbar^2}{4m} \epsilon_{ijk} x_j \left\{ -\psi \nabla_l \nabla_k \psi^* - \psi^* \nabla_l \nabla_k \psi + (\nabla_k \psi) (\nabla_l \psi^*) + (\nabla_k \psi^*) (\nabla_l \psi) \right\}|_{\boldsymbol{r}=\boldsymbol{R}}$$

$$= \epsilon_{ijk} X_j \mathcal{T}_{kl}^{(\boldsymbol{p})}(\boldsymbol{R}).$$
(4.32)

This is just the flux density given in (4.28) and (4.29), without the divergenceless quantity

$$rac{\hbar^2}{4m}\epsilon_{ilk}
abla_{R,k}\,|\psi({m R})|^2\,.$$

As these methods are both equivalent and correct we deduce that this divergenceless quantity has no physical significance. It seems likely that this will be the case for all mechanical properties.

Chapter 5

Semiclassical theory of matter wave detection

5.1 Introduction

In a recent experiment, Robert *et al* [22] created a BEC of metastable triplet Helium atoms (He^{*}) and highlighted the ability to count single atoms falling from the trap after it was turned off (see figure 5.1 for a schematic representation of the experiment). This allows for the exciting possibility of more detailed investigation of the quantum statistical properties of matter waves.

As a first step into this field, we model the detection of matter waves falling under gravity. We will use a simplistic model, not including the effects of interactions which exist between atoms [23, 24]. This will allow the features specific to detection to be more readily illustrated. As we are considering matter waves, we can draw a direct analogy with the well known theory of the detection of light waves, or photo-detection [25], which will be outlined here. The work presented in this chapter is an original contribution and is published in ref. [21].



Figure 5.1: Schematic representation of the experiment which is being modelled here.

5.2 Semiclassical theory of photo-detection

The semiclassical theory of photo-detection is based on the assumption that the probability of an ionisation event occurring in the photo-detector in a time period dt is proportional to the cycle-averaged intensity $\bar{I}(t)$ of the incoming light:

$$p(t)dt = \xi \bar{I}(t)dt, \qquad (5.1)$$

where ξ is a constant of proportionality which represents the efficiency of the detector, including geometric factors such as its area, and dt is sufficiently small that the probability of more than one detection event occurring is negligible. For monochromatic light whose statistical properties are independent of time (stationary), the cycle-averaged intensity is taken to be

$$\bar{I}(t) = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_0 c |E(t)|^2 \equiv c W(t),$$
(5.2)

pointing in the direction of beam propagation, where W(t) is the energy density. Under assumption (5.1), if we take a time interval from t to t + T, then the probability of m detection events occurring is

$$P_m(T) = \left\langle \frac{\bar{n}^m}{m!} e^{-\bar{n}} \right\rangle, \tag{5.3}$$

where

$$\bar{n} = \xi \int_{t}^{t+T} \mathrm{d}t' \bar{I}(t') \tag{5.4}$$

and the angled brackets indicate a statistical average. From (5.3) we can evaluate the mean number of detection events to be

$$\begin{array}{lll} \langle m \rangle & = & \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} m P_m(T) \\ & = & \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} m \left\langle \frac{\bar{n}^m}{m!} e^{-\bar{n}} \right\rangle \end{array}$$

$$= \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \left\langle \bar{n} \frac{\bar{n}^{m-1}}{(m-1)!} e^{-\bar{n}} \right\rangle$$
 (5.5)

and since we can take the sum inside the statistical average, we can write

$$\langle m \rangle = \langle \bar{n} \rangle \,.$$
 (5.6)

5.3 Matter waves

We wish to construct a semiclassical theory of matter wave detection by analogy with the theory of photo-detection presented above. A natural way to proceed is to replace the electric field $E(\mathbf{r}, t)$ with the particle wavefunction $\psi(\mathbf{r}, t)$. Thus the matter wave analogy to the expression for $\bar{I}(t)$ in (5.2) will be $|\psi(\mathbf{r}, t)|^2 \bar{\boldsymbol{v}}$, where we have included a characteristic velocity $\bar{\boldsymbol{v}}$. This is in direct analogy with the velocity of light c in the photo-detection theory and is of vectorial nature to allow for matter waves which are not travelling perpendicular to the detector. It is also required so that the equations have the correct dimensionality. In the analysis that follows, $\bar{\boldsymbol{v}}$ will be associated with the mean velocity of the wavepacket. The probability of detection over a time interval from t to t + T would again be given by (5.3) and the average number of counts $\langle m \rangle$ by (5.6) where instead of (5.4), we have

$$\bar{n} = \xi \int_{t}^{t+T} \mathrm{d}t' \int_{A} |\psi(\boldsymbol{r}, t')|^{2} \,\bar{\boldsymbol{v}} \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S}.$$
(5.7)

We have now explicitly included the area of the detector A, and dS is the infinitesimal area element normal to the surface of the detector. If we assume that the particle wavefunction is normalised so that it contains on average N particles, then for all times t

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 \boldsymbol{r} \, |\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)|^2 = N.$$
(5.8)

If the detector is of perfect efficiency then we would expect that for a wavepacket falling under gravity, a sufficiently long detection window and large detection area would produce a mean of N detection events. This means that from (5.7) we might expect that as $T \to \infty$ and $t \to -\infty$,

$$\xi \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t' \int_{A} |\psi(\boldsymbol{r}, t')|^2 \, \bar{\boldsymbol{v}} \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} = N, \qquad (5.9)$$

for the value of ξ corresponding to a perfectly efficient detector.

By drawing analogy with photo-detection of light waves, we have derived (5.7) which includes the characteristic velocity \bar{v} . As a first approximation we might expect that this will be the mean velocity of the wavepacket. This is not an approximation for light in free space because free space is not dispersive; at all frequencies light travels at c. For matter waves, however, free space is dispersive.

In order to take into account matter wave dispersion we ought to base our theory of detection on the flux-density of particles - the mean rate at which particles cross a unit area of the detector. As particle number is a conserved quantity its density ρ must satisfy an equation of continuity [19, 26]

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} |\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)|^2 + \nabla \cdot \boldsymbol{J}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = 0, \qquad (5.10)$$

where J is the particle flux-density. This equation is of the same form as the one for local charge conservation in electromagnetic theory or, more relevantly for our purpose, relating particle density ρ and particle flux-density $J = \rho v$ in fluid mechanics [14]. The particle flux density is the same as that calculated in chapter 4, and is given by

$$\boldsymbol{J}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{\hbar}{m} \operatorname{Im} \left\{ \psi^*(\boldsymbol{r},t) \nabla \psi(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right\}.$$
 (5.11)

As this is analogous to the particle flux-density $J = \rho v$ from fluid mechanics, it seems reasonable that (5.7) should become

$$\bar{n} = \xi \int_{t}^{t+T} \mathrm{d}t' \int_{A} \boldsymbol{J}(\boldsymbol{r}, t') \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S}.$$
(5.12)

As we have seen in chapter 3, the energy density is related to the energy flux-density (the Poynting vector) [16, 27] by a continuity equation similar to (5.10). In a general situation, outwith the conditions which make (5.2) valid

(for example inside a dispersive and/or lossy dielectric), the cycle-averaged intensity in (5.2) must be replaced by the magnitude of the Poynting vector.

5.4 Single atom example

In order to illustrate fully the difference between the theories given by (5.7) and (5.12), it is instructive to evaluate both expressions in the case of the detection of a wavepacket falling in the -z direction under gravity onto a flat, large-area detector aligned parallel to the x-y plane. Such a system closely models the He^{*} experiment in [22], and it is one in which we would expect all particles to fall onto the detector, which will allow us to check the expression for $\langle m \rangle$.

In evaluating the probability of detection for a wavepacket falling under gravity we will need to calculate the form of the matter wavefunction. We consider a model BEC, released at time t = 0, described by a Gaussian wavefunction centred at r_0 with width parameter w,

$$\psi(\mathbf{r},0) = N^{1/2} (\pi w^2)^{-3/4} \exp\left\{-\frac{|\mathbf{r}-\mathbf{r}_0|^2}{2w^2}\right\}.$$
 (5.13)

The Hamiltonian for this system will be given by the standard position representation Hamiltonian (2.35) for particles in a potential $V(\hat{r})$, with the potential being the gravitational potential

$$V(\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) = mg\hat{z}.\tag{5.14}$$

With this potential the Hamiltonian is written in the position representation as

$$\hat{H} = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla^2 + mgz, \qquad (5.15)$$

where we have taken the zero of gravitational potential energy to be at z = 0,

the plane of our detector. The Schrödinger equation is thus written

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t) + mgz\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(5.16)

We simplify this by transforming to a frame rotating at frequency mgz/\hbar and writing

$$\psi(\mathbf{r},t) = \exp\left(\frac{-imgzt}{\hbar}\right)\phi(\mathbf{r},t).$$
(5.17)

Under this transformation the time derivative becomes

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \rightarrow \frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \frac{imgz}{\hbar}$$
 (5.18)

and the spatial derivative is

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z} \to \frac{\partial}{\partial z} - \frac{imgt}{\hbar}.$$
 (5.19)

The evolution equation for $\phi(\mathbf{r}, t)$ is thus written

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\phi(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \left[\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial y^2} + \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z} - \frac{imgt}{\hbar}\right)^2\right]\phi(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(5.20)

If we introduce the Fourier transform $\tilde{\phi}(\boldsymbol{q},t)$ of $\phi(\boldsymbol{r},t)$ via the relation

$$\phi(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \left(\frac{1}{2\pi}\right)^{3/2} \int \mathrm{d}^3 q \exp\left(i\boldsymbol{q}\cdot\boldsymbol{r}\right) \tilde{\phi}(\boldsymbol{q},t), \tag{5.21}$$

then we may take the Fourier transform of the evolution equation (5.20). This gives

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\tilde{\phi}(\boldsymbol{q},t) = \frac{1}{2m} \left[\hbar^2 q_x^2 + \hbar^2 q_y^2 + (\hbar q_z - mgt)^2\right] \tilde{\phi}(\boldsymbol{q},t).$$
(5.22)

We then formally solve this equation for $\tilde{\phi}(\boldsymbol{q},t)$, invert the Fourier transform

and return to the lab frame to give the wavefunction at any time t:

$$\psi(\mathbf{r},t) = N^{1/2} \pi^{-3/4} \left(\frac{w}{w^2 + i\frac{\hbar t}{m}} \right)^{3/2} \exp\left\{ -\frac{|\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{R}(t)|^2}{2\left(w^2 + i\frac{\hbar t}{m}\right)} - \frac{itmg}{\hbar} \left(z + \frac{1}{6}gt^2\right) \right\}.$$
 (5.23)

Here we have defined the average "classical" position of the particle $\mathbf{R}(t) \equiv \langle \mathbf{r}(t) \rangle = \mathbf{r}_0 - \frac{1}{2}gt^2\hat{\mathbf{k}}$, where $\hat{\mathbf{k}}$ is the unit vector in the z direction. This gives the position of the centre of the wavepacket. As the wavepacket is accelerating from rest under gravity, the spatial integral in (5.7) will be given by

$$\int_{A} |\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)|^{2} \, \bar{\boldsymbol{v}} \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} = gt \iint |\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.24)

It can be seen that the expression in (5.24) depends on $\exp\{-(z-z_0)^2\}$ and thus depends on the height that the wavepacket starts above the detection screen. With this taken into account, one can see that the integral of (5.24) over all time cannot give a constant value of N, and so the expression for N in (5.9) cannot hold for any ξ which is solely dependent on detector properties. This result can be verified numerically.

If we now use (5.11) to calculate the flux-density of particles for this system, we obtain an expression for the integral in (5.12)

$$\int_{A} \boldsymbol{J}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} = \left[gt - \frac{z - z_0 + gt^2/2}{t + w^4 m^2/(\hbar^2 t)} \right] \iint |\psi(\boldsymbol{r},t)|^2 \,\mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}y.$$
(5.25)

Upon performing the integral in this expression, we may rewrite equation (5.25) as

$$\int_{A} \boldsymbol{J}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} = \left[gt - \frac{z - z_{0} + gt^{2}/2}{t + w^{4}m^{2}/(\hbar^{2}t)} \right] N\pi^{-1/2} \left(\frac{w^{2}}{w^{4} + \hbar^{2}t^{2}/m^{2}} \right)^{1/2} \\ \exp\left\{ \frac{-w^{2}(z - z_{0} + gt^{2}/2)^{2}}{w^{4} + \hbar^{2}t^{2}/m^{2}} \right\}.$$
(5.26)

If we define the quantity u to be

$$u = \frac{w(z - z_0 + gt^2/2)}{\sqrt{w^4 + \hbar^2 t^2/m^2}},$$
(5.27)

then we can simplify (5.26) to give

$$\int_{A} \boldsymbol{J}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} = N\pi^{-1/2} \frac{\mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{u}}{\mathrm{d}t} e^{-\boldsymbol{u}^{2}}.$$
(5.28)

The average number of detections \bar{n} is given by (5.12), and if we take a very long detection window such that $t \to -\infty$ and $t + T \to \infty$ then this gives

$$\bar{n} = \xi N \pi^{-1/2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} e^{-u^2} \frac{\mathrm{d}u}{\mathrm{d}t} \mathrm{d}t$$
$$= \xi N \pi^{-1/2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} e^{-u^2} \mathrm{d}u$$
$$= \xi N \qquad (5.29)$$

Thus we can see that the constant of proportionality ξ is in fact the efficiency of the detector which takes values between 0 and 1.

It is clear to see that the expression obtained in (5.25) is that from (5.24) plus an additional correction, which is a height-dependent velocity term. This additional velocity term is a direct consequence of the dispersive nature of free space for matter waves. From (5.23) it is clear that the wave undergoes dispersion as it falls under gravity. The detection theory based on (5.24) assumes that this dispersed wavepacket propagates through the detection plane at the mean packet velocity. The detection formula in (5.25) based on particle flux does not make this assumption and the factor \hbar/m which quantifies the dispersion of the wave in (5.23) also appears in the detection formula. If this factor is taken to zero either by taking $\hbar \to 0$ or $m \to \infty$, then the dispersion in (5.23) disappears, as does the additional velocity term in (5.25). The time variation of the integrals given by the two different theories are plotted in figure 5.2. For ease of calculation we have used the dimensionless variables $\mathbf{Q} = w\mathbf{r}$ and $T = \hbar t/(mw^2)$, and we have

shows the dimensionless rate $mw^2/\hbar \int \mathbf{J} \cdot d\mathbf{S}$ for the correct theory and the corresponding quantity $mw^2/\hbar \int |\psi(\mathbf{r},t)|^2 \bar{\boldsymbol{v}} \cdot d\mathbf{S}$ for the incorrect theory. It can be seen that the differences in the expressions are quite pronounced: in a detection theory which takes account of dispersion the majority of particles will arrive earlier than they would in a detection theory in which dispersion is not correctly accounted for. In order to see this we consider the case of a wavepacket in the absence of gravity. The average velocity of the wavepacket $(\bar{\boldsymbol{v}} \text{ in } (5.24))$ would remain zero at all times. Because the incorrect theory predicts a detection rate proportional to $\bar{\boldsymbol{v}}$, we would have a zero detection rate at all times. Due to dispersion, however, the bosons would pass the detection plane at some time and so the detection rate would be non-zero. We would expect in this case that a perfect detector with an infinite time window would detect half of the particles. Clearly the incorrect theory does not predict this result. Thus we conclude that the atoms would arrive earlier in a theory in which dispersion is correctly accounted for.

From (5.23) we can see that if the factor $\hbar t/(mw^2)$ is greater than unity, the wavepacket becomes significantly wider (due to dispersion), and this dispersion ought to be taken account of in detection theory. As an example of how important dispersion is in the system under consideration, we take values from the He^{*} experiment presented in [22]. The time of flight of atoms here is 0.1s and the mass of a He^{*} atom is 6.68×10^{-27} kg. We thus find that the dispersion factor will be important for any wavepacket with an initial width of less than 0.1mm. The size of the He^{*} condensate in the z direction is 6μ m and so dispersion will indeed be important in this situation.

5.5 Conclusion

We have described in this chapter the construction of a semiclassical theory of matter wave detection, drawing on the well known theory of photoelectron detection. It is the intrinsically dispersive nature of matter waves which prevents the direct analogy from working. We must instead consider the flux-density of particles, which gives an additional velocity term. Indeed if light passes through and is detected in a dispersive medium, the magnitude



Figure 5.2: Comparison of detection rate for the correct and incorrect detection theories, as a function of time. The plots are taken at the detector surface $Q_z = 0$ and we have chosen the initial centre of the wavepacket to be at $Q_z = 3$. The solid line shows the correct theory (5.25) and the dotted line shows the incorrect theory (5.24).

of the Poynting vector, which represents the flux-density of energy, must be used in place of (5.2).

In the next chapter we derive the link between the detection rate and the flux density through the detector from microscopic considerations. In order to do this we quantise the matter wave field and start from the fact that the detector responds to the field density, not its flux.

Chapter 6

Quantum theory of matter wave detection

6.1 Introduction

In the previous chapter, we saw that the detection probability was explicitly related to the flux through the detector surface. Here we derive a quantum theory of matter wave detection, starting from a microscopic description of detection and progressing to the description of a bulk detector of finite extent. We calculate the detection rate using perturbation theory, which does not take account of the back-action of detection on the atomic wavefunction. We then modify this using a Langevin-type description to give an exact result. In order to illustrate the difference between the methods, we present an example involving a single atom falling under gravity onto a flat detector. This chapter represents an original contribution and is currently in preparation for publication.

6.2 Formalism

The He^{*} experiment of Robert, *et al* [22] uses a microchannel plate (MCP) placed below the trap to detect the falling atoms. MCPs can detect either UV photons or charged particles. As there are no charged particles present in

the system, we conclude that the electric field of the detector atoms disturbs the symmetry of the He^{*} wavefunction. This causes the atom to decay to its ground state and release a UV photon which induces the creation of an ion-electron pair in the detector.

In this chapter we will use second quantised operators to describe the matter wave field. As we have seen in chapter 2, the field is represented by the operator $\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r})$, which creates a condensate atom at position \mathbf{r} , and its hermitian conjugate $\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r})$, which annihilates an atom. We will work in the interaction picture in section 6.3 and the Heisenberg picture in section 6.4. Both of these involve time varying operators, and the equal time commutation relation between the field creation operator and its conjugate is given by

$$\left[\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t),\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}',t)\right] = \delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{r}'), \qquad (6.1)$$

where $\delta(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r'})$ is the Dirac delta function. In general the matter wave field operator should be a spinor field, which includes a spin quantum number, rather than a scalar one. In the case of He^{*}, however, the condensate is a spin polarised gas of atoms, so that a scalar field contains sufficient information.

We can construct a model for the process described above in which the Hamiltonian has terms describing the matter wave field, the detector and the interactions between them. For a matter wave field in a (possibly nonlinear) potential $V(\mathbf{r})$ and with internal electronic energy E_e , the Hamiltonian is given by

$$\hat{H}_{MW} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 \boldsymbol{r} \left\{ \frac{\hbar^2}{2m} \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \right] \cdot \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \right] + \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \left[V(\boldsymbol{r}) + E_e \right] \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) \right\}.$$
(6.2)

Because the field is second quantised we must also introduce a second quantised description of the detector. The detection process involves the creation of an ion-electron pair inside the detector. We therefore introduce the operator $\hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}, E)$ which creates such a pair with total energy E at position \mathbf{r} . The position considered here is in fact an element of a set of discrete positions, due to the construction of the detector. In the situation of interest however, the distance between detector atoms will be very small compared with the width of the matter wavepacket and the associated de Broglie wavelength. Thus we treat r as a continuum of possible points in space. Any single detector atom will never be doubly excited and hence we are free to choose the detection event creation operator to be either bosonic or fermionic in nature. For ease of calculation, however, we choose it to be bosonic and thus obey equal-time commutation relations given by

$$\left[\hat{\sigma}(\boldsymbol{r}, \boldsymbol{E}, t), \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', \boldsymbol{E}', t)\right] = \delta(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{r}')\delta(\boldsymbol{E} - \boldsymbol{E}').$$
(6.3)

When the detector creation operator acts on the ground state of the detector $|0\rangle_D$, we obtain the continuum detector states

$$\hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}, E)|0\rangle_{D} = |\boldsymbol{r}, E\rangle_{D} \tag{6.4}$$

which obey the normalisation condition

$$\langle \mathbf{r}', E' | \mathbf{r}, E \rangle = \delta(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}') \delta(E - E').$$
 (6.5)

With this in mind, the detector Hamiltonian is constructed to be

$$\hat{H}_D = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r \int_0^{\infty} \mathrm{d}EED(\boldsymbol{r})\hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}, E)\hat{\sigma}(\boldsymbol{r}, E), \qquad (6.6)$$

where D(r) is a function which is unity for values of r which are inside the detector and zero for those which are outside.

The interaction between the detector and the matter wave is described by the interaction Hamiltonian

$$\hat{V} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 r' \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}ED(\mathbf{r}') \left[\xi(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}', E)\hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}', E)\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}) + H.C. \right]. (6.7)$$

Here we have introduced the function $\xi(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}', E)$ which describes the separation of the boson and the detector atom and also contains the detector response as a function of energy and *H.C.* represents the Hermitian conjugate of the first term.

The total Hamiltonian for the system of matter wave and detector may be written as

$$\hat{H} = \hat{H}_{MW} + \hat{H}_D + \hat{V}.$$
 (6.8)

In the following sections we calculate the matter wave detection rate using this formalism.

6.3 Perturbation theoretic approach

In this section we use perturbation theory to first order to calculate the short-time detection rate. Given an initial state $|i\rangle$ and a final state $|f\rangle$ in the Schrödinger picture the probability of transition within a time window $t_0 \rightarrow t$ is given by

$$P_{fi}(t_0,t) = \frac{1}{\hbar^2} \left| \int_{t_0}^t \mathrm{d}t' \langle f | \exp\left[\frac{i(t'-t)}{\hbar} \hat{H}_0\right] \hat{V} \exp\left[-\frac{it'}{\hbar} \hat{H}_0\right] |i\rangle \right|^2.$$
(6.9)

In the case where $|i\rangle$ and $|f\rangle$ are eigenstates of \hat{H}_0 , (6.9) gives

$$P_{fi}(0,t) = \frac{1}{\hbar^2} \left| \int_0^t \mathrm{d}t' \exp\left[\frac{it'(E_f - E_i)}{\hbar}\right] \langle f|\hat{V}|i\rangle \right|^2, \tag{6.10}$$

where we have replaced t_0 with 0. If \hat{V} is independent of time, we may take it outside the integral and write

$$P_{fi}(0,t) = \frac{\left|\langle f|\hat{V}|i\rangle\right|^{2}}{\hbar^{2}} \left|\int_{0}^{t} dt' \exp\left[\frac{it'(E_{f}-E_{i})}{\hbar}\right]\right|^{2}$$
$$= \frac{\left|\langle f|\hat{V}|i\rangle\right|^{2}}{(E_{f}-E_{i})^{2}} \left|\exp\left[\frac{it'(E_{f}-E_{i})}{\hbar}\right] - 1\right|^{2}$$
$$= \frac{\left|\langle f|\hat{V}|i\rangle\right|^{2}}{(E_{f}-E_{i})^{2}} 4\sin^{2}\left[\frac{t'(E_{f}-E_{i})}{2\hbar}\right].$$
(6.11)

CHAPTER 6. QUANTUM THEORY...

This is a sharply peaked function of $(E_f - E_i)$, with a peak width of $2\pi/t$. If the Hamiltonian \hat{H}_0 has a continuum of states with a number density per unit energy of $\rho(E)$, then the transition probability will be given by

$$\mathcal{P}_{fi} = \int dE_f \rho(E_f) P_{fi}(0,t)$$

=
$$\int dE_f \rho(E_f) \frac{\left|\langle f|\hat{V}|i\rangle\right|^2}{(E_f - E_i)^2} 4\sin^2\left[\frac{t'(E_f - E_i)}{2\hbar}\right]. \quad (6.12)$$

As the sinc function is sharply peaked at $E_f = E_i$, we can take the slowly varying functions of E_f out of the integral. This leaves us with

$$\mathcal{P}_{fi} = \left\{ \rho(E_f) \left| \langle f | \hat{V} | i \rangle \right|^2 \right\}_{E_f = E_i} \int \mathrm{d}E_f \frac{4}{(E_f - E_i)^2} \sin^2 \left[\frac{t'(E_f - E_i)}{2\hbar} \right]$$
$$= \left\{ \rho(E_f) \left| \langle f | \hat{V} | i \rangle \right|^2 \right\}_{E_f = E_i} \frac{2\pi t}{\hbar}.$$
(6.13)

The transition rate is given by the time rate of change of the transition probability, which is

$$\mathcal{R}_{fi} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} \left[\left| \langle f | \hat{V} | i \rangle \right|^2 \rho(E_f) \right]_{E_f = E_i}.$$
(6.14)

This expression is known as Fermi's Golden Rule.

For the case of matter wave detection, we define the initial and final states to be

$$|i\rangle = |I\rangle_{MW} \otimes |0\rangle_D \tag{6.15}$$

$$|f\rangle = |F\rangle_{MW} \otimes |\mathbf{r}_0, E_0\rangle_D. \tag{6.16}$$

The operator expression in equation (6.9) may be written in the expanded form

$$\exp\left[rac{it'\hat{H}_{MW}}{\hbar}
ight]\exp\left[rac{it'\hat{H}_D}{\hbar}
ight]\hat{V}\exp\left[rac{-it'\hat{H}_D}{\hbar}
ight]\exp\left[rac{-it'\hat{H}_{MW}}{\hbar}
ight],$$

where we have omitted the term proportional to t. The middle three terms

of this expression become, upon substituting expression (6.7) for \hat{V}

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^{3}r \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^{3}r' \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}ED(\mathbf{r}')$$
$$\exp\left[\frac{it'\hat{H}_{D}}{\hbar}\right] \left[\xi(\mathbf{r}-\mathbf{r}',E)\hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}',E)\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}) + H.C.\right] \exp\left[\frac{-it'\hat{H}_{D}}{\hbar}\right]$$

We will concentrate only on the term

$$I \equiv D(\mathbf{r}') \exp\left[\frac{it'\hat{H}_D}{\hbar}\right] \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}', E) \exp\left[\frac{-it'\hat{H}_D}{\hbar}\right].$$
 (6.17)

In order to simplify this we will calculate the commutator

$$C \equiv \left[\hat{H}_D, \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', E)\right].$$

Upon substituting expression (6.6) for \hat{H}_D we obtain

$$C = \left[\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^3 r_1 \int_{0}^{\infty} dE_1 E_1 D(\boldsymbol{r}_1) \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}_1, E_1) \hat{\sigma}(\boldsymbol{r}_1, E_1), \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', E) \right]$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^3 r_1 \int_{0}^{\infty} dE_1 E_1 D(\boldsymbol{r}_1) \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}_1, E_1) \left[\hat{\sigma}(\boldsymbol{r}_1, E_1), \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', E) \right]$$

$$= D(\boldsymbol{r}') E \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', E).$$
(6.18)

If we expand the left exponential in (6.17) then we obtain

$$I = D(\mathbf{r}') \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n!} \left(\frac{it'}{\hbar}\right)^n \hat{H}_D^n \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}', E) \exp\left[\frac{-it'\hat{H}_D}{\hbar}\right], \qquad (6.19)$$

and by using the expression for C above, we can simplify this to

$$I = D(\mathbf{r}') \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n!} \left(\frac{it'}{\hbar}\right)^n \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}', E) \left[\hat{H}_D + D(\mathbf{r}')E\right]^n \exp\left[\frac{-it'\hat{H}_D}{\hbar}\right]$$
$$= D(\mathbf{r}')\hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}', E) \exp\left[\frac{it'E}{\hbar}\right].$$
(6.20)

Therefore we can write detector part of the expectation value in (6.9) as

$$\langle \boldsymbol{r}_{0}, E_{0} | \hat{\sigma}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', E) | 0 \rangle \exp\left[\frac{-i(t-t')E}{\hbar}\right]$$

= $\delta(\boldsymbol{r}_{0} - \boldsymbol{r}')\delta(E_{0} - E) \exp\left[\frac{-i(t-t')E}{\hbar}\right].$ (6.21)

In order to calculate the remainder of the transition probability, we assume that the detector material is dense enough that the UV photon travels a distance much smaller than the size of the matter wavepacket. We quantify this by writing

$$\xi(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{r}', E) \simeq \chi(E)\delta(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{r}'), \qquad (6.22)$$

where $\chi(E)$ now represents the detector response as a function of energy.

The internal energy of a He^{*} atom is about 20 eV, which greatly exceeds its motional energy and it is the internal energy that will determine the energy of the excited ion-electron pair. For this reason it is convenient to split the matter wave Hamiltonian \hat{H}_{MW} into its electronic part

$$\hat{H}_{\boldsymbol{e}} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^{3} r \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}) E_{\boldsymbol{e}}$$
(6.23)

and its motional part $\hat{H}_M = \hat{H}_{MW} - \hat{H}_e$. We may then consider the calculation in terms of the field operator evolved under \hat{H}_M alone, which we define as

$$\hat{\psi}_0(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \exp\left[\frac{it\hat{H}_M}{\hbar}\right]\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r})\exp\left[\frac{-it\hat{H}_M}{\hbar}\right].$$
 (6.24)

After substituting all of the above into (6.9) we obtain

$$P_{\boldsymbol{r},E,i}(t_0,t) \mathrm{d}^3 r \mathrm{d}E = \sum_F \frac{1}{\hbar^2} \left| \int_{t_0}^t \mathrm{d}t' D(\boldsymbol{r}) \exp\left[\frac{it'(E-E_e)}{\hbar}\right] \chi(E) \right| \langle F| \exp\left[\frac{-it\hat{H}_{MW}}{\hbar}\right] \hat{\psi}_0(\boldsymbol{r},t') |I\rangle \right|^2 \mathrm{d}^3 r \mathrm{d}E, \quad (6.25)$$

where $P_{\mathbf{r},E,i}(t_0,t)$ is the probability per unit detector volume per unit ionelectron pair energy of a detection taking place between t_0 and t. If we assume that $\langle F | \exp \left[-it\hat{H}_0/\hbar \right] \hat{\psi}_0(\mathbf{r},t') | I \rangle$ varies much more slowly with t'than $\exp[it'(E - E_e)/\hbar]$ then we can take this matrix element outside the time integral and evaluate that integral explicitly.

After the detection event, the electron which is released causes an avalanche process similar to that occurring in photoelectron detection. This means that the detector does not resolve the energy imparted to it during detection. For this reason we integrate (6.25) over all possible ion-electron pair energies. We also integrate over a volume $(\Delta r)^3$ with one corner at r, giving the total probability of detection over the volume $r \to r + \Delta r$ within a time window $t \to t + \Delta t$ as

$$\mathcal{P}(t,\Delta t; \boldsymbol{r},\Delta \boldsymbol{r}) = \int_{0}^{\infty} dE_{0} \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta \boldsymbol{r}} d^{3}\boldsymbol{r}' P_{\boldsymbol{r}',E_{0},i}(t,t+\Delta t)$$

$$= 4 \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta \boldsymbol{r}} d^{3}\boldsymbol{r}' D(\boldsymbol{r}') \langle \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}',t) \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}',t) \rangle$$

$$\int_{-E_{e}}^{\infty} dE' \frac{|\chi(E'+E_{e})|^{2}}{E'^{2}} \sin^{2} \left[\frac{\Delta t}{2\hbar}E'\right], \quad (6.26)$$

where we have used the completeness relation for the states $|F\rangle$. It is interesting to note that the normal ordering of the field operators in this expression has appeared naturally from the derivation. This ensures that detection does not occur when there are no matter waves present. The function $E^{-2}\sin^2(aE)$ is sharply peaked at E = 0 with a central peak of width π/a . We assume that $|\chi(E' + E_e)|^2$ is slowly varying near E' = 0 so that it can be taken out of the energy integral and replaced with its value at E' = 0. If $E_e \gg 2\pi\hbar/\Delta t$, we may extend the lower limit of the energy integral to infinity without changing the result. The total probability may therefore be written in the form

$$\mathcal{P}(t,\Delta t; \boldsymbol{r},\Delta \boldsymbol{r}) = 2\Gamma \Delta t \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta \boldsymbol{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3} \boldsymbol{r}' D(\boldsymbol{r}') \langle \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}',t) \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}',t) \rangle, \quad (6.27)$$

where we have defined the rate constant

$$\Gamma = \frac{\pi \left| \chi(E_e) \right|^2}{\hbar}.$$
(6.28)
Equation (6.27) is the small-time-window approximation to the probability of detection in a region $\mathbf{r} \to \mathbf{r} + \Delta \mathbf{r}$ in a time window $t \to t + \Delta t$, and is linear in the time-window size. It is also proportional to the mean number of condensate atoms in the detection volume during the detection time. The detection rate is the change in probability with time and in this case will be given by

$$\mathcal{R}(t, \boldsymbol{r}, \Delta \boldsymbol{r}) = \frac{\partial}{\partial \Delta t} \mathcal{P}(t, \Delta t; \boldsymbol{r}, \Delta \boldsymbol{r})$$

= $2\Gamma \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta \boldsymbol{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3} \boldsymbol{r}' D(\boldsymbol{r}') \langle \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', t) \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}', t) \rangle.$ (6.29)

This is the instantaneous rate of particle detection at time t in a volume $r \rightarrow r + \Delta r$. We can relate the number of atoms present now to the number which were present earlier by writing

$$\int_{\mathbf{r}}^{\mathbf{r}+\Delta\mathbf{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3}\mathbf{r}' D(\mathbf{r}') \langle \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}',t) \hat{\psi}_{0}(\mathbf{r}',t) \rangle$$

=
$$\int_{-\infty}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial t'} \int_{\mathbf{r}}^{\mathbf{r}+\Delta\mathbf{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3}\mathbf{r}' D(\mathbf{r}') \langle \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}',t') \hat{\psi}_{0}(\mathbf{r}',t') \rangle.$$
(6.30)

If there were initially no atoms present (as would normally be the case in an experiment), then (6.29) may be rewritten as

$$\mathcal{R}(t, \boldsymbol{r}, \Delta \boldsymbol{r}) = 2\Gamma \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta \boldsymbol{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3} \boldsymbol{r}' D(\boldsymbol{r}') \int_{-\infty}^{t} \mathrm{d}t' \frac{\partial}{\partial t'} \langle \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}', t') \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}', t') \rangle. \quad (6.31)$$

As we have seen in chapter 4, we may relate this to the flux density of matter waves. We will show this here using Heisenberg's equation of motion to write the time derivative in the above as

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t)\hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{1}{i\hbar}\left[\hat{H}_{M},\hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t)\hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t)\right].$$
(6.32)

The commutator in (6.32) may be evaluated using the form of \hat{H}_M and the delta function property

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^3r' f(\boldsymbol{r}') \left[\nabla' \delta(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{r}') \right] = - \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^3r' \left[\nabla' f(\boldsymbol{r}') \right] \delta(\boldsymbol{r} - \boldsymbol{r}')$$

$$= -\nabla f(\boldsymbol{r}), \tag{6.33}$$

which holds so long as $f(\mathbf{r})$ vanishes at $|\mathbf{r}| = \pm \infty$. The result of this calculation is

$$\left[\hat{H}_{M},\hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})\hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r})\right] = \frac{\hbar^{2}}{2m}\nabla\cdot\left\{\left[\nabla\hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})\right]\hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}) - \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r})\left[\nabla\hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r})\right]\right\}.$$
 (6.34)

Thus we may write the time derivative in (6.31) as

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t)\hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = -\nabla \cdot \frac{\hbar}{2im} \left\{ \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right] - \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right] \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right\}, \quad (6.35)$$

which has the form of a continuity equation with a flux density operator given by

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{J}}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{\hbar}{2im} \left\{ \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right] - \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right] \hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right\}.$$
(6.36)

We may therefore write equation (6.35) in the more compact form

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}_{0}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t)\hat{\psi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = -\nabla \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(6.37)

Analogy may be drawn with the continuity equations from fluid mechanics [14]. By using Gauss' Theorem

$$\int_{V} \mathrm{d}V \nabla \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}_{0} = \int_{A} \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}_{0} \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S}, \qquad (6.38)$$

we can write the detection rate as

L

$$\mathcal{R}(t,\boldsymbol{r},\Delta\boldsymbol{r}) = -2\Gamma \int_{-\infty}^{t} \mathrm{d}t' \left\langle \int_{A'} \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}_{0}(\boldsymbol{r}',t') \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} \right\rangle, \tag{6.39}$$

where A' is the surface of that part of the volume $r \to r + \Delta r$ which is inside the detector and dS is an infinitesimal area element normal to A'. Equation (6.39) gives the small-time-window approximation to the detection rate for bosons, which depends on the boson probability flux-density through the surface of the detector. If the integral in \mathcal{R} includes the entire detector volume then we find that the total detection rate depends on the time-integrated flux of atoms across the surface of the detector. The obvious limitation of this is that it takes no account of the fact that the bosons are absorbed within the detector. They simply pass into the detector, and out of it, and the rate is proportional to the number within it at any one time. In the next section we will remedy this by providing a correction to (6.39) which accounts for the removal of atoms from the condensate.

6.4 Langevin type approach

As the wave travels through the detector, we expect that the detection rate should drop due to the finite probability of detection already having occurred. This is not included in (6.39) as only the free space field operator appears in that expression. In order to quantify this decay we use a Langevin type calculation. The atom and electron-ion pair annihilation operators in the Heisenberg picture

$$\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \exp\left(\frac{it\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right)\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r})\exp\left(\frac{-it\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right)$$
 (6.40)

$$\hat{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}, E, t) = \exp\left(\frac{it\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right)\hat{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}, E)\exp\left(\frac{-it\hat{H}}{\hbar}\right),$$
 (6.41)

will be used, where \hat{H} is the full Hamiltonian for the system, given in (6.8). Consider a detector volume which contains condensate atoms. As time evolves these can do one of three things. They can remain in the volume, they can flow out of the surface of the volume or they can be detected. Thus the rate at which atoms are detected in the volume is the rate of decrease of particles in the volume, less the rate of flow of particles out of the volume. Upon defining the particle flux-density operator

$$\hat{J}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{\hbar}{2im} \left\{ \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right] - \left[\nabla \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right] \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right\}, \qquad (6.42)$$

we may write the detection rate as

$$\mathcal{R}(t, \boldsymbol{r}, \Delta \boldsymbol{r}) = -\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta \boldsymbol{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3} \boldsymbol{r}_{0} \left\langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}_{0}, t) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}_{0}, t) \right\rangle \\ - \left\langle \int_{A} \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}(\boldsymbol{r}_{0}, t) \cdot \mathrm{d} \boldsymbol{S} \right\rangle.$$
(6.43)

In order to calculate this we need to know the time derivative of the field operator. It is possible to draw analogy between this system and the lossy harmonic oscillator [28]. In our case the reservoir will be the detector atoms, while the matter wave field is analogous to the harmonic oscillator itself.

We use the Heisenberg equation of motion to calculate the evolution of the boson field operator, which is given by

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}, t) = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \nabla^2 + V(\mathbf{r}) + E_e \right] \hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}, t) \\ + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^3 \mathbf{r}' \int_0^{\infty} \mathrm{d}E D(\mathbf{r}') \xi^*(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}', E) \hat{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}', E, t). \quad (6.44)$$

The evolution of the detector operator $\hat{\sigma}$ can also be calculated, with the result being

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \hat{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}, E, t) = D(\mathbf{r}) E \hat{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}, E, t) + D(\mathbf{r}) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}^{3} \mathbf{r}' \xi(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}', E) \hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}', t).$$
(6.45)

In order to proceed we formally integrate (6.45) and substitute the result into (6.44). Just as in the previous section, we assume that the UV photons involved in the detection travel a distance much smaller than the wavepacket size before it is detected and write $\xi(\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}', E)$ in the form (6.22). The detector response function $\chi(E)$ is assumed to be a slowly varying function of E. We also use the fact that the internal energy E_e is large. This leads us to write the time derivative of the boson field operator as

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + V(\boldsymbol{r}) + E_e - i\hbar\Gamma D(\boldsymbol{r})\right]\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) - i\hbar\hat{F}(\boldsymbol{r},t), (6.46)$$

where we have defined

$$\hat{F}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{i}{\hbar} D(\boldsymbol{r}) \chi^*(E_e) \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}E \exp\left(\frac{-iEt}{\hbar}\right) \hat{\sigma}(\boldsymbol{r},E,0)$$
(6.47)

after the Langevin force in the lossy harmonic oscillator problem. We see that Γ is the decay rate for the field operator while inside the detector. In order to be consistent the commutator must remain constant under this evolution. We can show this by formally integrating (6.46) and using the fact that the initial matter wave and detector operators commute. The commutator of the Langevin force operator with its conjugate is also needed and this can be shown to be

$$\left[\hat{F}(\boldsymbol{r},t),\hat{F}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}',t')\right] = 2\Gamma D(\boldsymbol{r})D(\boldsymbol{r}')\delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{r}')\delta(t-t').$$
(6.48)

This leads us to recover the equal time commutator for the matter wave field operator inside the detector:

$$\left[\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t),\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}',t)\right] = \delta(\boldsymbol{r}-\boldsymbol{r}'), \qquad (6.49)$$

which demonstrates the consistency of our approximations.

In order to obtain the correction to the detection rate in (6.39) we use equation (6.46) to calculate the rate of increase of particles in a volume $r \rightarrow r + \Delta r$, which is given by

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\mathbf{r}}^{\mathbf{r}+\Delta\mathbf{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3}r_{0} \left\langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t)\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) \right\rangle \\
= \int_{\mathbf{r}}^{\mathbf{r}+\Delta\mathbf{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3}r_{0} \left\langle -\nabla \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) - 2\Gamma D(\mathbf{r}_{0})\hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t)\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) \right. \\
\left. -\hat{F}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t)\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) - \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t)\hat{F}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) \right\rangle.$$
(6.50)

As the state used to evaluate the expectation value is the initial state (6.15), which contains only the unexcited detector state, the terms involving $\hat{F}(\mathbf{r}_0, t)$ and its Hermitian conjugate vanish exactly as $\hat{F}(\mathbf{r}_0, t) \propto \hat{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}_0, E, 0)$. Upon

CHAPTER 6. QUANTUM THEORY...

using Gauss' theorem on the flux term we find

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\mathbf{r}}^{\mathbf{r}+\Delta\mathbf{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3}r_{0} \left\langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t)\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) \right\rangle
= -\left\langle \int_{A} \hat{J}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) \cdot \mathrm{d}\mathbf{S} \right\rangle
-2\Gamma \int_{\mathbf{r}}^{\mathbf{r}+\Delta\mathbf{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3}r_{0}D(\mathbf{r}_{0}) \left\langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t)\hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r}_{0},t) \right\rangle,$$
(6.51)

where A is the surface of the volume of interest and dS is an infinitesimal area element normal to this surface. This allows the atom detection rate to be expressed as

$$\mathcal{R}(t, \boldsymbol{r}, \Delta \boldsymbol{r}) = 2\Gamma \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta \boldsymbol{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3} r_{0} D(\boldsymbol{r}_{0}) \left\langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}_{0}, t) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}_{0}, t) \right\rangle, \qquad (6.52)$$

which has the same form as the perturbative rate (6.29), but with the fullyevolved matter wave operators replacing the free evolution operators. In order to express the detection rate in terms of the flux operator alone, we once again consider the case in which no helium atoms were present in the detector at $t = -\infty$. This allows us to rewrite the detection rate as

$$\mathcal{R}(t,\boldsymbol{r},\Delta\boldsymbol{r}) = 2\Gamma \int_{\boldsymbol{r}}^{\boldsymbol{r}+\Delta\boldsymbol{r}} \mathrm{d}^{3}\boldsymbol{r}_{0}D(\boldsymbol{r}_{0}) \int_{-\infty}^{t} \mathrm{d}t' \frac{\partial}{\partial t'} \left\langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}_{0},t')\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r}_{0},t')\right\rangle.$$
(6.53)

In order to proceed we must explicitly solve the differential equation in (6.51). The resulting expression for the rate is

$$\mathcal{R}(t, \boldsymbol{r}, \Delta \boldsymbol{r}) = -2\Gamma \int_{-\infty}^{t} \mathrm{d}t' \left\langle \int_{A'} \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}(\boldsymbol{r}_0, t') \cdot \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{S} \right\rangle \exp\left[-2\Gamma(t - t')\right], \quad (6.54)$$

where A' is the surface of that part of the volume $\mathbf{r} \to \mathbf{r} + \Delta \mathbf{r}$ which is inside the detector and $d\mathbf{S}$ is an infinitesimal area element normal to A'. The rate of detection is dependent on the flux through the detector surface at all previous times, weighted by a factor which decays exponentially with time.

6.5 Single atom example

As an example we will consider a single atom wavepacket falling under gravity onto a flat detector which is much larger than the width of the wavepacket. In the direction of acceleration of the wavepacket, the detector is large enough for the probability of the wavepacket exiting through the bottom surface to be negligible. We quantify this by considering the direction of acceleration to be -z, with the detector being infinite in the x and y dimensions and semi-infinite in the z dimension. The top of the detector is set at z = 0. We will use the initial state from (6.15) with the initial matter wave state given by the single particle state

$$|\phi\rangle_{MW} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} d^3 r \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r}) \phi(\boldsymbol{r}) |0\rangle_{MW}$$
(6.55)

where $\phi(\mathbf{r})$ is the single particle wavefunction. For the sake of simplicity we choose $\phi(\mathbf{r})$ to be a Gaussian with the normalised form

$$\phi(\mathbf{r}) = (\pi w^2)^{-3/4} \exp\left[\frac{-|\mathbf{r} - \mathbf{r}_0|^2}{2w^2}\right].$$
 (6.56)

Here w is the width of the Gaussian and r_0 is the initial position of the centre of the wavepacket. In order to calculate the rate given in (6.54) we must solve (6.46) with $V(\mathbf{r}) = mgz$. Thus the equation of motion for the field operator is

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + mgz + E_e - i\hbar\Gamma D(z)\right]\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) - i\hbar\hat{F}(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(6.57)

We do not need to solve (6.57) explicitly in order to find the detection rate. What we do need is the action of $\hat{\psi}$ on the initial state vector. In order to find this we act (6.57) on $|i\rangle$, noting that \hat{F} depends only on the initial value of $\hat{\sigma}$:

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t)|\phi\rangle_{MW} = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + mgz + E_e - i\hbar\Gamma D(z)\right]\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t)|\phi\rangle_{MW}.$$
(6.58)

CHAPTER 6. QUANTUM THEORY ...

The conditions that we would like to impose at the boundary are those of continuity of the operator and of its first spatial derivative. If we were to insist on continuity of the derivative then we would have to include reflections in our model. In making the decay rate Γ small we make the reflections negligible. This allows us to neglect the derivative continuity and make the *ansatz*

$$\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = A(z,t)\hat{\psi}_f(\boldsymbol{r},t) \tag{6.59}$$

where $\hat{\psi}_f$ is the free space field operator which satisfies

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}_f(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \left[\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + mgz + E_e\right]\hat{\psi}_f(\boldsymbol{r},t).$$
(6.60)

If we substitute (6.59) into (6.58) we obtain

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial A}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}_{f}|\phi\rangle_{MW} = \left[\frac{-\hbar^{2}}{2m}\frac{\partial^{2}A}{\partial z^{2}} - \frac{\hbar^{2}}{m}\frac{\partial A}{\partial z}\frac{\partial}{\partial z} - i\hbar\Gamma D(z)A\right]\hat{\psi}_{f}|\phi\rangle_{MW}.$$
 (6.61)

As we have neglected reflections in this calculation, it is also necessary to neglect the contribution of $\frac{\partial^2 A}{\partial z^2}$ to the evolution of A. In doing this we obtain the first order differential equation

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial A}{\partial t}\hat{\psi}_{f}|\phi\rangle_{MW} = \left[\frac{-\hbar^{2}}{m}\frac{\partial A}{\partial z}\frac{\partial}{\partial z} - i\hbar\Gamma D(z)A\right]\hat{\psi}_{f}|\phi\rangle_{MW}.$$
 (6.62)

It is a straightforward but lengthy calculation to solve this for A using the method of characteristics. The result obtained is

$$A(z,t) = \exp\left\{-\Gamma D(z)t - \Gamma D(z)\left[\frac{-(z-z_0)}{g(t-imw^2/\hbar)} - \frac{(t+imw^2/\hbar)}{2} - \sqrt{\frac{(z-z_0)^2}{g^2(t-imw^2/\hbar)^2} + \frac{(t-imw^2/\hbar)^2}{4} + \frac{z+z_0}{g}}\right]\right\}.$$
 (6.63)

For simplicity in plotting we have used dimensionless variables

$$Q = \frac{r}{w}$$
(6.64)

CHAPTER 6. QUANTUM THEORY ...

$$T = \frac{\hbar t}{mw^2} \tag{6.65}$$

$$\gamma = \frac{\Gamma m w^2}{\hbar} \tag{6.66}$$

and we have used a system of units such that

$$\frac{gm^2w^3}{\hbar^2} = 1.$$
 (6.67)

In figure 6.1 we have plotted both $w \iint \langle \hat{\psi}_0^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \hat{\psi}_0(\boldsymbol{r},t) \rangle dxdy$ from section 6.3 and $w \iint \langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \rangle dxdy$ from section 6.4 as functions of Q_z , with the decay constant being $\gamma = 0.1$. The initial centre of the wavepacket is at $Q_z = 4$ which is sufficiently high above the detector for the probability of finding the atom inside the detector to be negligible. These snapshots are taken at T = 4 which corresponds to a time at which most of the wavepacket has entered the detector. Here we see the effect of the detector on the probability density, with the probability of the atom being present decaying exponentially with distance travelled through the detector. Figure 6.2 shows the form of the dimensionless rate $mw^2 \mathcal{R}(t, \boldsymbol{r}, \Delta \boldsymbol{r})/\hbar$ as a function of T, with the perturbative solution and the exact solution both plotted. Here the volume under consideration contains the entire detector. From this graph the effect of the detector presence on the detector rate is quite clear, with an exponential decay in time being seen.

6.6 Conclusions

With a microscopic description of detection as a starting point, we have derived a rate for quantum matter wave detection. This detection rate depends upon the flux-density of the matter waves through the detector surface at all earlier times, with an exponentially decaying weight factor.

It is probable that this theory could be extended to photo-detection. The electromagnetic energy density is given by

$$\hat{W}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \hat{\boldsymbol{E}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{D}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) + \hat{\boldsymbol{B}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{H}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right\}.$$
(6.68)

74



Figure 6.1: $w \iint \langle \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}(\mathbf{r},t) \hat{\psi}(\mathbf{r},t) \rangle dxdy$ as a function of Q in the single atom example. The solid line is the Langevin solution and the dot-dash line is the short-time-window approximation. The horizontal line indicates the position of the detector top surface.

This energy density obeys a continuity equation of the form

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\hat{W}(\boldsymbol{r},t) + \nabla \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{S}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = -\hat{\boldsymbol{E}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{J}}(\boldsymbol{r},t), \qquad (6.69)$$

where the electromagnetic energy flux density is given by the Poynting vector operator

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{S}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) = \left\{ \hat{\boldsymbol{E}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \times \hat{\boldsymbol{H}}(\boldsymbol{r},t) \right\}$$
(6.70)

and \hat{J} is the current operator [16]. One may show, using Fermi's Golden Rule, that the photo-detection rate is proportional to $\langle \hat{E}^{-}(\mathbf{r},t) \cdot \hat{E}^{+}(\mathbf{r},t) \rangle$, where the superscripts + and - refer to the positive and negative frequency components, or the annihilation and creation operator components, respectively. In the case of polarised parallel light beams this can be shown to be equal to the normal ordered Poynting vector operator [25]. However in



Figure 6.2: $mw^2 \mathcal{R}/\hbar$ as a function of T in the single atom example. The solid line is the Langevin solution and the dashed line is the short-time-window approximation.

general we would expect to use a similar method to that in section 6.3 to relate the detection rate to \hat{S} .

The relationship between detection rate and flux arises, at least in the perturbative calculation, from the continuity equation which states that the number of particles is conserved. In the Langevin calculation particles are not conserved as loss due to detection is included, however equation (6.50) is a form of the continuity equation in the presence of a sink. As we have seen in chapter 4, there are other quantities apart from particle number which are conserved. These include energy, momentum and angular momentum and it would be interesting to investigate the transfer of these quantities in terms of their flux-densities.

Chapter 7

Phase fluctuations of two coupled one-dimensional condensates

7.1 Introduction

We turn our attention to trapped condensates. In such situations, the interactions between atoms, which we have ignored up until this point, become important. This chapter is concerned with trapped condensates which can be approximated by a one-dimensional (1D) gas. This means that the trapping in one dimension is much weaker than that in the transverse dimensions. This chapter represents an original contribution to the literature and is published in ref. [29].

7.2 Background

Recently, longitudinal phase fluctuations in very elongated Bose-Einstein condensates have been observed experimentally [30, 31]. Such phase fluctuations are characteristic of 1D Bose gases and appear in the small interaction regime where $\rho \gg \sqrt{m\rho g}/\hbar$, ρ being the linear density of atoms, g the interaction between atoms and m their mass. The opposite limit, called the

Tonks regime [32], where strong correlations between atoms appear is not investigated in this chapter. For 1D Bose gases, at temperatures T much smaller than $T_{\rho} = \hbar \rho \sqrt{\rho g/m}/k_B$, fluctuations of density are suppressed and one has a quasi-condensate [33, 34, 35, 36, 37]. However fluctuations of phase are still present [33] and with normal experimental parameters these phase fluctuations are produced by the thermal population of collective modes.

In this chapter we are interested in the case of two elongated condensates coupled along their whole extension by a single-atom interaction which enables local transfer of atoms from one condensate to the other. Such a situation could be achieved using a Raman or RF coupling between different internal states. It could also model the case of condensates in two very elongated traps coupled by a tunnelling effect. The physics of two coupled condensates, which contains the Josephson oscillations, has been studied in a two-mode model [38, 39, 40]. In particular the many body ground state [39] and the thermal equilibrium state [40] have been computed. Within the two-mode model the excitation spectrum of two-component condensates coupled by a local single-atom coupling has been calculated using Bogoliubov theory [41]. In the case of two elongated condensates, two effects act in opposite directions. Longitudinal phase fluctuations in each condensate tend to smear out the relative phase between the two condensates, while the coupling between the condensates energetically favours the case of identical local relative phase. The goal of this chapter is to determine the relative phase of the two condensates at thermal equilibrium as a function of the strength of the coupling.

7.3 Formalism

We are interested in cylindrical condensates where the temperature k_BT , the interaction energy $g\rho$ and the coupling strength γ are all much smaller than the transverse confinement energy $\hbar\omega_{\perp}$, which is the strength of the trap in the dimensions perpendicular to the condensate axis. In this case we can treat the BECs as 1D objects. Figure 7.1 gives a pictorial representation of the situation studied here. The BECs are labelled a and b, and we write the



Figure 7.1: Situation studied in this chapter. Two elongated condensates are coupled by a interaction which enables local transfer of atoms from one condensate to the other.

Hamiltonian in the form

$$\begin{split} H_{0} &= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}z \left\{ \frac{-\hbar^{2}}{2m} \left[\hat{\psi}_{a}^{\dagger}(z,t) \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial z^{2}} \hat{\psi}_{a}(z,t) + \hat{\psi}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial z^{2}} \hat{\psi}_{b}(z,t) \right] \\ &+ U(z) \left[\hat{\psi}_{a}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{a}(z,t) + \hat{\psi}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{b}(z,t) \right] \\ &+ \frac{g}{2} \left[\hat{\psi}_{a}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{a}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{a}(z,t) + \hat{\psi}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) + \hat{\psi}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{b}(z,t) \right] \\ &- \gamma \left[\hat{\psi}_{a}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{b}(z,t) + \hat{\psi}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{a}(z,t) \right] \right\}, \end{split}$$
(7.1)

where U(z) is the trapping potential in the axial direction. Here we can see the kinetic energy term, the trapping potential and the interaction terms on the first three lines respectively, and the last line represents the coupling between the condensates. As we wish to conserve the number of particles on average, the Hamiltonian we use is in fact $\hat{H} = \hat{H}_0 - \mu \hat{N}$, where μ is the chemical potential. Assuming that the size of the transverse ground state $a_{\perp} = \sqrt{2\hbar/m\omega_{\perp}}$ is much larger than the s-wave scattering length a, the effective coupling constant is simply $g = (2\hbar^2/m)(2a/a_{\perp}^2)$.

The bosonic field operators for different condensates commute and so we write the equal time commutation relations as

$$\left[\hat{\psi}_i(z,t),\hat{\psi}_j^{\dagger}(z',t)\right] = \delta(z-z')\delta_{ij}.$$
(7.2)

Upon calculating the Heisenberg equation of motion (2.29) for the bosonic

field operators, we obtain their evolution

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \hat{\psi}_{a,b}(z,t) = \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial z^2} \hat{\psi}_{a,b}(z,t) + [U(z) - \mu] \hat{\psi}_{a,b}(z,t) + g \hat{\psi}^{\dagger}_{a,b}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{a,b}(z,t) \hat{\psi}_{a,b}(z,t) - \gamma \hat{\psi}_{b,a}(z,t)$$
(7.3)

For quasi-condensates the Bogoliubov theory cannot be used in the same form as presented in chapter 2. This is due to the fact that there is not a single macroscopically occupied quantum state. Instead we must expand the operator $\hat{\psi}(z,t)$ in terms of its density operator $\hat{\rho}$ and phase operator $\hat{\theta}$. The field operator thus becomes [33, 37]

$$\hat{\psi}(z,t) = \exp\left[i\hat{\theta}(z,t)\right]\sqrt{\hat{\rho}(z,t)},$$
(7.4)

where the commutator of the density and phase operators is given by

$$\left[\hat{\rho}_i(z,t),\hat{\theta}_j(z',t)\right] = i\delta(z-z')\delta_{i,j}.$$
(7.5)

We must be very careful with the definition of the phase operator. In quantum optics the phase operator is not a simple quantity to define, due to the its periodicity. Pegg and Barnett [42, 43, 44] give a detailed description of an interpretation of the phase operator in quantum optics. It is only permissible to write the field operator in the form in (7.4) if the state in question has a large amplitude and the fluctuations in the phase and density operators are small. This is indeed the situation in quasi-condensates.

Upon expanding the field operator as suggested in (7.4), we obtain a complex differential equation. If we equate the real and imaginary parts, the resulting coupled evolution equations are given by

CHAPTER 7. PHASE FLUCTUATIONS...

$$-g\hat{\rho}_{a,b} + \gamma \cos\left(\hat{\theta}_{a,b} - \hat{\theta}_{b,a}\right) \frac{\sqrt{\hat{\rho}_{a,b}}}{\sqrt{\hat{\rho}_{b,a}}}$$
(7.7)

The approximation of small density fluctuations together with equation (7.6) implies that the phase gradient will also be small. We make the *a priori* assumption that the phase difference between the condensates at a given position will be small, so that

$$\left|\Delta\hat{\theta}(z)\right| = \left|\hat{\theta}_a(z) - \hat{\theta}_b(z)\right| \ll 1.$$
(7.8)

The small density fluctuations are quantified by splitting the density operator into a mean field (stationary solution) and a fluctuating part

$$\hat{\rho}_{a,b}(z,t) = \rho_0(z) + \delta \hat{\rho}_{a,b}(z,t)$$
(7.9)

where $\delta \hat{\rho}_{a,b} \ll \rho_0$. The coupled evolution equations above may be expanded in terms of the small parameters $\delta \hat{\rho}_{a,b}/\rho_0$, $\Delta \hat{\theta}$ and $\partial \hat{\theta}_{a,b}/\partial z$. To the lowest order in these parameters we obtain the equations

$$\frac{\partial \rho_0}{\partial t} = 0 \tag{7.10}$$

$$0 = \frac{\hbar^2}{2m\sqrt{\rho_0}} \frac{\partial^2 \sqrt{\rho_0}}{\partial z^2} - U + \mu - g\rho_0 + \gamma.$$
 (7.11)

The first of these gives the stationarity of ρ_0 and the second is the timeindependent Gross-Pitaevskii equation for $\sqrt{\rho_0}$, with the chemical potential modified by taking $\mu \to \mu + \gamma$. The first order terms give us the evolution equations

$$\begin{aligned} \hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\hat{\theta}_{a,b} \sqrt{\rho_0} \right) &= -\left(\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial z^2} + U + 3g\rho_0 - \mu \right) \left(\frac{\delta \hat{\rho}_{a,b}}{2\sqrt{\rho_0}} \right) \\ &+ \gamma \left(\frac{\delta \hat{\rho}_{b,a}}{2\sqrt{\rho_0}} \right) \end{aligned} \tag{7.12}$$

$$\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\frac{\delta \hat{\rho}_{a,b}}{2\sqrt{\rho_0}} \right) &= \left(\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial z^2} + U + g\rho_0 - \mu \right) \left(\hat{\theta}_{a,b} \sqrt{\rho_0} \right)$$

CHAPTER 7. PHASE FLUCTUATIONS...

$$- \gamma \left(\hat{\theta}_{b,a} \sqrt{\rho_0} \right). \tag{7.13}$$

We can see that these are identical to the single 1D condensate equations, with coupling terms added. In order to begin to solve these equations, we perform a transformation to new operators $\hat{B}_{a,b}$ given by

$$\hat{B}_{a,b} = \frac{\delta \hat{\rho}_{a,b}}{2\sqrt{\rho_0}} + i\hat{\theta}_{a,b}\sqrt{\rho_0}.$$
(7.14)

By using the commutator (7.5) we can evaluate the equal time commutator

$$\begin{bmatrix} \hat{B}_{i}(z,t), \hat{B}_{j}^{\dagger}(z',t) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{\delta \hat{\rho}_{i}(z,t)}{2\sqrt{\rho_{0}(z)}} + i\hat{\theta}_{i}\sqrt{\rho_{0}(z')}, \frac{\delta \hat{\rho}_{j}(z',t)}{2\sqrt{\rho_{0}(z')}} - i\hat{\theta}_{j}(z',t)\sqrt{\rho_{0}(z')} \end{bmatrix}$$

$$= \frac{i\sqrt{\rho_{0}(z')}}{2\sqrt{\rho_{0}(z)}} \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \delta \hat{\rho}_{i}(z,t), \hat{\theta}_{j}(z',t) \end{bmatrix} - \begin{bmatrix} \hat{\theta}_{i}(z,t), \delta \hat{\rho}_{j}(z',t) \end{bmatrix} \right\}$$

$$= \delta(z-z')\delta_{ij},$$
(7.15)

with all other combinations being zero. Thus the \hat{B} are bosonic operators and they evolve according to

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \hat{B}_{a,b}(z,t) = \left(\frac{-\hbar^2}{2m} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial z^2} + U + 2g\rho_0 - \mu\right) \hat{B}_{a,b}(z,t) + g\rho_0 \hat{B}_{a,b}^{\dagger}(z,t) - \gamma \hat{B}_{b,a}(z,t).$$
(7.16)

With the help of the matrices

$$\mathcal{L}(\alpha) = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{-\hbar^2}{2m}\Delta + U - \alpha + 2g\rho_0 & g\rho_0 \\ -g\rho_0 & \frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\Delta - U + \alpha - 2g\rho_0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(7.17)

$$\Gamma = \begin{pmatrix} -\gamma & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma \end{pmatrix}, \tag{7.18}$$

we can write the evolution of the \hat{B} operators as a matrix equation

$$i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \begin{pmatrix} B_a \\ B_a^{\dagger} \\ B_b \\ B_b^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathcal{L}(\mu) & \Gamma \\ \Gamma & \mathcal{L}(\mu) \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} B_a \\ B_a^{\dagger} \\ B_b \\ B_b^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (7.19)

Such an evolution is the same as the one given by standard Bogoliubov theory. This has been calculated before for the case of a multicomponent condensate with a single particle coupling [41].

We wish to transform these equations into a decoupled set of equations, which means transforming the matrix in (7.19) into a block diagonal one. In order to do this we write the \hat{B} operators in terms of their decomposition into quasi-particle modes, just as we did in chapter 2. Thus we write

$$\hat{B}_{a}(z,t) = \sum_{k} \left[\hat{b}_{sk}(t) u_{sk}(z) + \hat{b}_{sk}^{\dagger}(t) v_{sk}^{*}(z) + \hat{b}_{nk}(t) u_{nk}(z) + \hat{b}_{nk}^{\dagger}(t) v_{nk}^{*}(z) \right]$$
(7.20)

$$\hat{B}_{b}(z,t) = \sum_{k} \left[\hat{b}_{sk}(t) u_{sk}(z) + \hat{b}_{sk}^{\dagger}(t) v_{sk}^{*}(z) - \hat{b}_{nk}(t) u_{nk}(z) - \hat{b}_{nk}^{\dagger}(t) v_{nk}^{*}(z) \right]$$
(7.21)

and the inverse transformation equations are

$$\hat{b}_{sk}(t) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dz \left\{ u_{sk}^{*}(z) \left[\hat{B}_{a}(z,t) + \hat{B}_{b}(z,t) \right] - v_{sk}^{*}(z) \left[\hat{B}_{a}^{\dagger}(z,t) + \hat{B}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) \right] \right\}$$
(7.22)

$$\hat{b}_{nk}(t) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dz \left\{ u_{nk}^{*}(z) \left[\hat{B}_{a}(z,t) - \hat{B}_{b}(z,t) \right] - v_{nk}^{*}(z) \left[\hat{B}_{a}^{\dagger}(z,t) - \hat{B}_{b}^{\dagger}(z,t) \right] \right\}.$$
(7.23)

The meaning of the subscripts is shown by equations (7.22) and (7.23). The subscript s indicates a symmetric combination of the two \hat{B} operators, where n indicates an antisymmetric combination. The quasi-particle mode opera-

tors obey the bosonic commutation relations

$$\left[\hat{b}_{ik},\hat{b}_{jk'}^{\dagger}\right] = \delta_{i,j}\delta_{k,k'}, \qquad (7.24)$$

where i and j take on the values s or n. This is valid so long as the mode functions labelled u and v obey the orthonormality rules

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[u_{ik}(z) u_{jk'}^{*}(z) - v_{ik}(z) v_{jk'}^{*}(z) \right] = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{i,j} \delta_{k,k'}.$$
 (7.25)

In linear algebra terms, this transformation diagonalises the matrix in (7.19) if the vectors $(u_{sk}, v_{sk}, u_{sk}, v_{sk})^T$, $(v_{sk}^*, u_{sk}^*, v_{sk}^*, u_{sk}^*)^T$, $(u_{nk}, v_{nk}, -u_{nk}, -v_{nk})^T$ and $(v_{nk}^*, u_{nk}^*, -v_{nk}^*, -u_{nk}^*)^T$ are its eigenvectors. We label the corresponding eigenvalues as ϵ_{sk} , $-\epsilon_{sk}$, ϵ_{nk} and $-\epsilon_{nk}$ respectively. The evolution equation (7.19) thus reduces to the decoupled equation

$$i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\begin{pmatrix} b_{sk} \\ b_{sk}^{\dagger} \\ b_{nk} \\ b_{nk}^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon_{sk} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & -\epsilon_{sk} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \epsilon_{nk} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & -\epsilon_{nk} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} b_{sk} \\ b_{sk}^{\dagger} \\ b_{nk} \\ b_{nk}^{\dagger} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(7.26)

As for the standard Bogoliubov theory, the Hamiltonian is then written as a sum of independent bosonic excitations (cf. equation (2.110))

$$\hat{H} - H_0 = \sum_i \sum_k \epsilon_{ik} \hat{b}_{ik}^{\dagger} \hat{b}_{ik}, \qquad (7.27)$$

where *i* takes on the values *s* and *n*, H_0 is the ground state energy and the sums are done only on the eigenvectors normalised as in (7.25).

In terms of the \hat{B} operators, the phase operator is written as

$$\hat{\theta}_{a,b} = \frac{1}{2i\sqrt{\rho_0}} \left(\hat{B}_{a,b} - \hat{B}_{a,b}^{\dagger} \right) \tag{7.28}$$

and in terms of the \hat{b} operators this becomes

$$\hat{\theta}_{a,b} = \frac{1}{2i\sqrt{\rho_0}} \sum_{k} \left\{ \left[\hat{b}_{sk}(u_{sk} - v_{sk}) - \hat{b}_{sk}^{\dagger}(u_{sk}^* - v_{sk}^*) \right] \right\}$$

CHAPTER 7. PHASE FLUCTUATIONS...

$$\pm \left[\hat{b}_{nk}(u_{nk} - v_{nk}) - \hat{b}_{nk}^{\dagger}(u_{nk}^{*} - v_{nk}^{*}) \right] \right\}, \qquad (7.29)$$

where the sum and difference refer to $\hat{\theta}_a$ and $\hat{\theta}_b$, respectively. We are interested in the correlation function of the phase difference $\Delta \hat{\theta}$ which is written, after commuting the \hat{B} operators to normal order, as

$$\langle \Delta \hat{\theta}(z) \Delta \hat{\theta}(z') \rangle = \langle : \Delta \hat{\theta}(z) \Delta \hat{\theta}(z') : \rangle + \frac{\delta(z-z')}{2\rho_0}.$$
(7.30)

The second term merely accounts for the phase fluctuations in a coherent state with linear density ρ_0 for each condensate. We are only interested here in the anomalous fluctuations, and thus we will consider only the normal ordered expectation value. If we expand this in terms of the \hat{b} operators and consider thermal equilibrium, so that no correlations between different excitations exist, we obtain

$$\langle : \Delta \hat{\theta}(z) \Delta \hat{\theta}(z') : \rangle = \frac{1}{\rho_0} \sum_k \left\{ \langle \hat{b}_{nk}^{\dagger} \hat{b}_{nk} \rangle \left[f_{nk}(z) f_{nk}^*(z') + f_{nk}(z') f_{nk}^*(z) \right] - v_{nk}^* f_{nk}(z') - v_{nk} f_{nk}^*(z') \right\},$$

$$(7.31)$$

where $f_{nk}(z) = u_{nk}(z) - v_{nk}(z)$. As expected only the antisymmetric modes contribute because we are interested in phase difference. This expression, which gives the relative phase fluctuations once the spectrum of antisymmetric modes has been calculated, is the main result of this chapter. In the following section we will give explicit results in the case of a homogeneous gas.

7.4 Results for homogeneous condensates

We now consider a homogeneous gas with periodic boundary conditions in a box of size L, which is a 1D version of the method presented in section 2.3. We set the potential U to zero and the density is uniform. Thus the Gross-Pitaevskii equation gives

$$\mu = g\rho_0 - \gamma. \tag{7.32}$$

The Bogoliubov functions can be looked for in the form

$$u_{sk} = (2L)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \exp(ikz) U_{sk}$$
$$v_{sk} = (2L)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \exp(ikz) V_{sk}$$
(7.33)

where the functions U and V are real and $U_{sk}^2 - V_{sk}^2 = 1$. A similar equation holds for the antisymmetric modes, given by

$$u_{nk} = (2L)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \exp(ikz) U_{nk}$$

$$v_{nk} = (2L)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \exp(ikz) V_{nk}.$$
(7.34)

The eigenvalue equation for the symmetric modes then reduces to the equation

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + g\rho_0 & g\rho_0 \\ -g\rho_0 & \frac{-\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} - g\rho_0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} U_{sk} \\ V_{sk} \end{pmatrix} = \epsilon_{sk} \begin{pmatrix} U_{sk} \\ V_{sk} \end{pmatrix}, \quad (7.35)$$

with eigenvalues given by

$$\epsilon_{sk} = \sqrt{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} \left(\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2g\rho_0\right)}.$$
(7.36)

This is exactly the spectrum for the standard Bogoliubov calculation given in section 2.3. This time we find the values of U and V in a slightly different way, by defining them as the eigenvector components above. Upon expanding the eigenvalue equation, we obtain two coupled equations given by

$$\left(\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + g\rho_0\right) U_{sk} + g\rho_0 V_{sk} = \epsilon_{sk} U_{sk}$$
(7.37)

$$-g\rho_0 U_{sk} - \left(\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + g\rho_0\right) V_{sk} = \epsilon_{sk} V_{sk}$$
(7.38)

If we then add and subtract these equations and multiply the resulting simultaneous equations for $U_{sk} + V_{sk}$ and $U_{sk} - V_{sk}$, we obtain the equation

$$\left(\frac{U_{sk} + V_{sk}}{U_{sk} - V_{sk}}\right)^2 = \frac{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m}}{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2g\rho_0}.$$
(7.39)

Combining this with the normalisation condition

$$(U_{sk} + V_{sk})^2 (U_{sk} - V_{sk})^2 = 1$$
(7.40)

leads to the sum and difference of the mode functions:

$$U_{sk} + V_{sk} = \left(\frac{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m}}{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2g\rho_0}\right)^{1/4}$$
(7.41)

$$U_{sk} - V_{sk} = \left(\frac{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m}}{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2g\rho_0}\right)^{-1/4}.$$
 (7.42)

For the antisymmetric modes the eigenvalue equation becomes

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + g\rho_0 + 2\gamma & g\rho_0 \\ -g\rho_0 & \frac{-\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} - g\rho_0 - 2\gamma \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} U_{nk} \\ V_{nk} \end{pmatrix} = \epsilon_{nk} \begin{pmatrix} U_{nk} \\ V_{nk} \end{pmatrix}$$
(7.43)

which is simply the same as the symmetric case, with the kinetic energy shifted by 2γ . Thus the eigenvalues and eigenvector components are

$$\epsilon_{nk} = \sqrt{\left(\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2\gamma\right) \left(\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2\gamma + 2g\rho_0\right)}$$
(7.44)

$$U_{nk} + V_{nk} = \left(\frac{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2\gamma}{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2\gamma + 2g\rho_0}\right)^{1/4}$$
(7.45)

$$U_{nk} - V_{nk} = \left(\frac{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2\gamma}{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{2m} + 2\gamma + 2g\rho_0}\right)^{-1/4}.$$
 (7.46)

The behaviour of the symmetric and antisymmetric spectra as a function of wavenumber is plotted in figure 7.2. This two-branch spectrum was obtained for the case of a two-component condensate in [41]. In the strong coupling



Figure 7.2: The two-branch spectrum of excitations. The dashed line shows the symmetric spectrum ϵ_{sk} and the solid line shows the antisymmetric one ϵ_{nk} . We have used the dimensionless wavenumber $K = \hbar k / \sqrt{mg\rho_0}$ and the dimensionless energy $E = \epsilon / g\rho_0$. The dimensionless quantity $\gamma / g\rho_0$ is set to 10 here in order to illustrate the nature of the spectrum. A typical value of ϵ/\hbar can be found by taking the reasonable experimental parameters $\gamma/\hbar =$ 50Hz and $g\rho_0/\hbar = 3kHz$, giving a value of ϵ_{nk}/\hbar at k = 0 on the order of 400Hz.

case where $\gamma \gg g\rho_0$, we find that $V_{nk} \ll U_{nk}$ for any k. From (7.23) we see that this means the excitations will be in the form of particles in a superposition of the two condensates and their energy is simply $\hbar^2 k^2/2m + 2\gamma$. In the opposite case (weak coupling) where $\gamma \ll g\rho_0$, three zones can be identified. For $k \ll 2\sqrt{m\gamma}/\hbar$ we obtain collective excitations with $|V| \simeq$ |U| and with energy $2\sqrt{\gamma g\rho_0}$. For $2\sqrt{m\gamma}/\hbar \ll k \ll 2\sqrt{mg\rho_0}/\hbar$ we still have collective excitations with $|V| \simeq |U|$ but their energy is given by the normal Bogoliubov dispersion law $\hbar k \sqrt{g\rho_0/m}$. Finally for $k \gg 2\sqrt{mg\rho_0}/\hbar$ excitations are just particles with energy $\hbar^2 k^2/2m$.

Using the plane wave expansion (7.34) and the normalisation condition $U_{nk}^2 - V_{nk}^2 = 1$, the correlation function (7.31) of the relative phase fluctuation is written

$$\langle : \Delta \hat{\theta}(z) \Delta \hat{\theta}(z') : \rangle = \frac{1}{2\rho_0 L} \sum_k \left\{ (U_{nk} - V_{nk})^2 (2n_{nk} + 1) - 1 \right\} \cos[k(z - z')],$$
 (7.47)

where $n_{nk} = 1/(e^{\epsilon_{nk}/k_BT} - 1)$ is the occupation number for the state with energy ϵ_{nk} . Using the expression (7.46) this correlation function can be computed numerically. In the following we analytically compute the phase fluctuations using some approximations.

The terms which do not involve n_k correspond to the zero temperature contribution. As the function $V_{nk}^2 - U_{nk}V_{nk}$ is always smaller than the corresponding function for a single condensate, the relative phase fluctuations will be smaller than the phase fluctuations of a single condensate. These fluctuations can be calculated by a similar method to that given here, but without the presence of the coupling term γ . The result is that the phase fluctuations of a single condensate are given by

$$\langle (\hat{\theta}(0) - \hat{\theta}(r))^2 \rangle \simeq \frac{\sqrt{m\rho g}}{\pi \hbar \rho} \ln(\sqrt{mg\rho} r/\hbar) + \frac{mk_B Tr}{\hbar^2 \rho}.$$
 (7.48)

Thus the relative phase fluctuations will be bounded via

$$\langle : \Delta \hat{\theta}^2 : \rangle < \frac{\sqrt{mg\rho_0}}{\hbar\rho_0} \ln\left(\frac{L\sqrt{mg\rho_0}}{\hbar}\right). \tag{7.49}$$

The whole theory is valid only for large density so that $\sqrt{mg\rho_0}/(\hbar\rho_0) \ll 1$ and in the experiments accessible until now the size of the condensate is not large enough to produce noticeable phase fluctuations at zero temperature.

Phase fluctuations are thus due to thermal excitation of the collective modes and we will give a simplified expression by making several approximations. First we will approximate the Bose factor by

$$n_{nk} = \frac{k_B T}{\epsilon_{nk}}.\tag{7.50}$$

This is justified as this expression deviates in a significant way from the Bose occupation factor only when n_k becomes smaller than 1, i.e. when $\epsilon_{nk} < k_B T$, and the contribution to phase fluctuations of those modes is small even with the previous expression which overestimates their population. Let us now consider separately the case where $\gamma \gg g\rho_0$ and the case $\gamma \ll g\rho_0$.

If the coupling strength is much stronger than the interparticle interaction, so $\gamma \gg g\rho_0$, then $(U_{nk} - V_{nk})^2 \simeq 1$ for all k and $\epsilon_k \simeq \hbar^2 k^2/2m + 2\gamma$. This gives, approximating the discrete sum by an integral,

$$\langle : \Delta \hat{\theta}(z) \Delta \hat{\theta}(z') : \rangle = \frac{2k_B T}{2\pi\rho_0} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dk \frac{\cos[k(z-z')]}{\hbar^2 k^2/m + 4\gamma}$$
(7.51)

$$= \frac{k_B T}{2\hbar\rho_0} \sqrt{\frac{m}{\gamma}} e^{-2|z-z'|\sqrt{m\gamma}/\hbar}.$$
 (7.52)

As we are in the quasi-condensate regime, we consider only temperatures lower than $\hbar \rho_0 \sqrt{g\rho_0/m}/k_B$ and therefore these phase fluctuations are always very small. This is physically reasonable because for strong coupling we expect the phases of the two condensates to be locked and thus fluctuations will be negligible.

Let us now consider the case where the coupling is much weaker than the interparticle interaction, so $\gamma \ll g\rho_0$. We expect the modes with high wavevectors, such that $|k| \gg k_0 = \sqrt{mg\rho_0}/\hbar$, to give a negligible contribution to the phase fluctuations. Indeed for those terms $(U_{nk} - V_{nk})^2 \simeq 1$ and $\epsilon_k \simeq \hbar^2 k^2/2m$ so that their contribution to the phase fluctuation is

$$\frac{mk_BT}{\pi\hbar^2\rho_0} \int_{k_0}^{\infty} dk \frac{1}{k^2} = \frac{k_BT\sqrt{m}}{\pi\hbar\rho_0\sqrt{g\rho_0}},$$
(7.53)

which is always small in the regime of quasi-condensates. Thus only the low wavevector modes $|k| \ll 2\sqrt{g\rho_0 m}/\hbar$ are considered for which

$$(U_{nk} - V_{nk})^2 \simeq \frac{2\sqrt{g\rho_0}}{\sqrt{\hbar^2 k^2/m + 4\gamma}}$$
 (7.54)

and the correlation function then becomes

$$\langle : \Delta \hat{\theta}(z) \Delta \hat{\theta}(z') : \rangle \simeq \frac{2k_B T}{\rho_0 \pi} \int_0^{k_0} \frac{dk}{\frac{\hbar^2 k^2}{m} + 4\gamma} \cos[k(z - z')]. \tag{7.55}$$

The integral can be extended to infinity as higher k values give negligible contributions and we find

$$\langle : \Delta \hat{\theta}(z) \Delta \hat{\theta}(z') : \rangle = \frac{k_B T}{2\rho_0 \hbar} \sqrt{\frac{m}{\gamma}} \exp\left[\frac{-2\sqrt{m\gamma}|z-z'|}{\hbar}\right].$$
(7.56)

Note that this expression is the same as (7.52), which was not expected a *priori*. This formula, which gives the amplitude of the relative phase fluctuations as well as their correlation length $\hbar/(2\sqrt{m\gamma})$ agrees well with the numerical calculation of equation (7.47), and these are plotted in figure 7.3. Phase fluctuations are small only if

$$k_B T \ll \rho_0 \hbar \sqrt{\frac{\gamma}{m}}.$$
 (7.57)

Note that as we assume small relative phase difference, this is also the limit of validity of our calculation. The phase diagram in figure 7.4 summarises these results.



Figure 7.3: Correlation function of the relative phase fluctuations. The solid line is the numerical calculation of equation (7.47) with $\gamma = g\rho_0/10$, $T = \hbar\rho_0\sqrt{\gamma}/(2\sqrt{m}k_B)$ and $L = 100\hbar/\sqrt{mg\rho_0}$. The dotted line is the analytical expression equation (7.56) which only differs from the numerical expression at small separations.

7.5 Discussion

In conclusion we have shown that as long as the temperature is small enough to fulfil equation (7.57), although there might exist large phase fluctuations along each condensate, the local relative phase between the two condensates stays small. In the opposite case there are large fluctuations of the relative phase whose correlation length is $l_c = \hbar/2\sqrt{m\gamma}$. As an example let us consider the case of two Rubidium condensates of 10^4 atoms elongated over $L = 200 \,\mu\text{m}$, confined transversely with an oscillation frequency $\omega_{\perp}/2\pi = 1 \,\text{kHz}$ and coupled using $\gamma/\hbar = 50 \,\text{Hz}$. The phase of each condensate changes by about 2π from one end of the condensate to the other as soon as $T > T_{\phi} = \hbar^2 \rho_0/(mLk_B) = 1.8 \,\text{nK}$. However the local relative phase between the two condensates stays very small if $T \ll \hbar \rho_0 \sqrt{\gamma}/(k_B \sqrt{m}) =$



Figure 7.4: Phase diagram for the fluctuations of the relative phase between the two condensates. Only temperatures much smaller than $\hbar\rho_0\sqrt{g\rho_0}/(k_B\sqrt{m})$ are relevant as for larger temperatures one does not have a quasi-condensate anymore. For temperatures larger than $\hbar^2\rho_0/(k_BLm)$, each condensate has longitudinal phase fluctuations. Below the curve, which corresponds to equation (7.57), the coupling between the condensates is large enough to suppress local relative phase fluctuations between the two condensates. Above this curve, there are local relative phase fluctuations between the two condensates.

180 nK. The calculations made here for homogeneous condensates could be used to describe a trapped inhomogeneous gas via a local density approximation similar to that used in [45] as long as both the healing length $l_h = \hbar/\sqrt{mg\rho_0}$ - the length over which, after being subject to a localised perturbation, the condensate wave function tends to its bulk value - and the correlation length of the phase fluctuations are both much smaller than the extension of the condensate. In the above example, $l_h = 0.6 \,\mu\text{m}$ and $l_c = 2 \,\mu\text{m}$ are indeed much smaller than L.

To measure experimentally the relative phase fluctuations and their correlation length, one should perform an interference experiment. In the case where the two states are internal states, an intense $\pi/2$ pulse has to be applied. Measurement of the local density of atoms in the states $|a\rangle$ and $|b\rangle$ then gives access to the local relative phase of the two condensates. In the case where $|a\rangle$ and $|b\rangle$ are confined in the wells of a double well potential, the interference measurement is performed via a fast release of the confining potential followed by a time of flight long enough for the two clouds to overlap. Indeed, the total intensity presents fringes in the direction orthogonal to z [46] and, at a given z, the position of the central fringe gives the value of the local relative phase.

Chapter 8

Summary and Conclusion

In this thesis we have studied matter waves and Bose-Einstein condensates. In particular, we have derived a theory of matter wave detection. This was done semiclassically in chapter 5, where we revealed the failure of analogy with photoelectron detection, and quantum mechanically in chapter 6 through a microscopic description of the detection process. As experiments performed in this area progress towards the counting of single atoms incident on a detector surface, this theory will become increasingly important. The conclusions we have drawn are that due to the dispersive nature of matter waves in free space one must consider the flux density of particles through the detector rather than simply the particle density. Now that the theory of matter wave detection is laid out clearly, there are many possible applications to consider. Some of these include calculating correlations between detection of matter waves at different point on the detector surface and correlations between subsequent detections in a matter wave beam.

In terms of the properties of BECs themselves, we have calculated in chapter 7 the fluctuations in the relative phase between two very elongated condensates which are connected via a localised coupling. This has given a regime in which experiments should be performed in order to see the relative phase fluctuations, and this occurs between the true condensate temperature $\hbar\rho_0/(Lmk_B)$ and the quasi-condensate temperature $\hbar\rho_0\sqrt{g\rho_0/m}/k_B$. There are several potential elaborations on this theory which are possible. The calculation is only done here in terms of a uniform (square-well) trap. In an experiment it is more likely that the trapping potential will be harmonic and so the theory will need to be modified to predict the fluctuations in that situation. Also there is the more ambitious problem which involves coupled 3D condensates as opposed to the 1D ones used here.

Finally, we have shown in chapter 4 that matter waves should in principle be subject to conservation laws and have given some examples for a very simple particle conserving system in a linear potential. This work has great potential for further development. In particular the second quantised version of this theory should be developed, and then realistic situations could be considered including those where particles are created or annihilated.

Bibliography

- [1] J. C. Maxwell. A Treatise on Electricity and Magnetism. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1998. 2 Volumes.
- [2] R. Loudon. The Quantum Theory of Light. Oxford University Press, Oxford, second edition, 1983.
- [3] A. Einstein. Uber einen die erzeugung und verwandlung des lichtes betreffenden heuristischen gesichtspunkt. Annalen der Physik. Leipzig, 17:132, 1905. Reprinted and translated into English in: D. ter Haar (ed.) The Old Quantum Theory. Pergamon Press, 1967, p91. H. A. Boorse and L. Motz (eds). The World of the Atom. Volume 1 Basic Books Inc., New York, 1966, p544.
- [4] C. Davisson and L. H. Germer. Diffraction of electrons by a crystal of nickel. *Physical Review*, 30:705, 1927.
- [5] S. N. Bose. Plancks gesetz und lichtquantenhypothese. Zeitschrift fur Physik, 26:178, July 1924.
- [6] A. Einstein. Quantentheorie des einatomigen idealen gases. Sitzungsberichte der Preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, page 261, 1924.
- [7] A. Einstein. Quantentheorie des einatomigen idealen gases. Sitzungsberichte der Preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, page 3, 1925.
- [8] M. H. Anderson, J. R. Ensher, M. R. Matthews, C. E. Wieman, and E. A. Cornell. Observation of Bose-Einstein condensation in a dilute atomic vapor. *Science*, 269:198, July 1995.

- [9] K. B. Davis, M. -O. Mewes, M. R. Andrews, N. J. van Druten, D. S. Durfee, D. M. Kurn, and W. Ketterle. Bose-Einstein condensation in a gas of sodium atoms. *Physical Review Letters*, 75:3969, November 1995.
- [10] C. C. Bradley, C. A. Sackett, J. J. Tollett, and R. R. Hulet. Evidence of Bose-Einstein condensation in an atomic gas with attractive interactions. *Physical Review Letters*, 75:1687, August 1995.
- [11] P. A. M. Dirac. The Principles of Quantum Mechanics. Oxford University Press, Oxford, fourth edition, 1958.
- [12] L. Pitaevskii and S. Stringari. Bose-Einstein Condensation. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2003.
- [13] N. Bogoliubov. On the theory of superfluidity. Soviet Journal of Physics, 11:23, 1947.
- [14] L. D. Landau and E. M. Lifshitz. Fluid Mechanics. Laudau and Lifshitz: Course of Theoretical Physics. Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford, second edition, 1987.
- [15] G. Stephenson and P. M. Radmore. Advanced Mathematical Methods for Engineering and Science Students. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1990.
- [16] J. D. Jackson. Classical Electrodynamics. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, third edition, 1999.
- [17] S. M. Barnett. Optical angular-momentum flux. Journal of Optics B, 4:S7, 2002.
- [18] N. K. Whitlock, S. M. Barnett, and J. Jeffers. On the mechanical properties of matter waves. *Journal of Physics B*, 37:L293, 2004.
- [19] L. Landau. The theory of superfluidity of helium II. Journal of Physics, 5:71, 1941.

- [20] B. H. Bransden and C. J. Joachain. Introduction to Quantum Mechanics. Longman Scientific & Technical, Essex, 1989.
- [21] N. K. Whitlock, S. M. Barnett, and J. Jeffers. Semiclassical theory of matter-wave detection. *Journal of Physics B*, 36:1273, 2003.
- [22] A. Robert, O. Sirjean, A. Browaeys, J. Poupard, S. Nowak, D. Boiron, C. I. Westbrook, and A. Aspect. A Bose-Einstein condensate of metastable atoms. *Science*, 292:461, April 2001.
- [23] Yu. Kagan, E. L. Surkov, and G. V. Shlyapnikov. Evolution of a Bosecondensed gas under variations of the confining potential. *Physical Re*view A, 54:R1753, 1996.
- [24] Y. Castin and R. Dum. Bose-Einstein condensates in time dependent traps. *Physical Review Letters*, 77:5315, 1996.
- [25] R. Loudon. The Quantum Theory of Light. Oxford University Press, Oxford, third edition, 2000.
- [26] I. M. Khalatnikov. An Introduction to the Theory of Superfluidity. Perseus Publishing, Cambridge, 2000.
- [27] J. H. Poynting. On the transfer of energy in the electromagnetic field. *Philosophical Transactions*, 175:343, 1884.
- [28] S. M. Barnett and P. M. Radmore. Methods in Theoretical Quantum Optics. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1997.
- [29] N. K. Whitlock and I. Bouchoule. Relative phase fluctuations of two coupled one-dimensional condensates. *Physical Review A*, 68:053609, 2003.
- [30] S. Dettmer, D. Hellweg, P. Ryytty, J. J. Arlt, W. Ertmet, K. Sengstock, D. S. Petrov, G. V. Shlyapnikov, H. Kreutzmann, L. Santos, and M. Lewenstein. Observations of phase fluctuations in elongated Bose-Einstein condensates. *Physical Review Letters*, 87:160406, 2001.

- [31] S. Richard, F. Gerbier, J. H. Thywissen, M. Hugbart, P. Bouyer, and A. Aspect. Momentum spectroscopy of 1D phase fluctuations in Bose-Einstein condensates. *Physical Review Letters*, 91:010405, 2003.
- [32] M. Girardeau. Relationship between systems of impenetrable bosons and fermions in one dimension. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 1:516, 1960.
- [33] D. S. Petrov. Bose-Einstein Condensates in Low Dimensional Trapped Gases. PhD thesis, Universiteit van Amsterdam, 2003. http://www.amolf.nl/publications/theses/petrow/petrov.html.
- [34] D. S. Petrov, G. V. Shlyapnikov, and J. T. M. Walraven. Regimes of quantum degeneracy in trapped 1D gases. *Physical Review Letters*, 85:3745, 2000.
- [35] U. Al Khawaja, J. O. Andersen, N. P. Proukakis, and H. T. C Stoof. Low dimensional bose gases. *Physical Review A*, 66:013615, 2002.
- [36] J. O. Andersen, U. Al Khawaja, and H. T. C. Stoof. Phase fluctuations in atomic bose gases. *Physical Review Letters*, 88:070407, 2002.
- [37] C. Mora and Y. Castin. Extension of bogoliubov theory to quasicondensates. *Physical Review A*, 67:053615, 2003.
- [38] A. Smerzi, S. Fantoni, S. Giovanazzi, and S. R. Shenoy. Quantum coherent atomic tunneling between two trapped Bose-Einstein condensates. *Physical Review Letters*, 79:4950, 1997.
- [39] J. Javanainen and M. Yu. Ivanov. Splitting a trap containing a boseeinstein condensate: Atom number fluctuations. *Physical Review A*, 60:2351, 1999.
- [40] L. Pitaevskii and S. Stringari. Thermal vs quantum decoherence in double well trapped Bose-Einstein condensates. *Physical Review A*, 87:180402, 2001.

- [41] E. V. Goldstein and P. Meystre. Quasiparticle instabilities in multicomponent atomic condensates. *Physical Review A*, 55:2935, 1997.
- [42] D. T. Pegg and S. M. Barnett. Phase properties of the quantized singlemode electromagnetic field. *Physical Review A*, 39:1665, 1989.
- [43] S. M. Barnett and D. T. Pegg. On the hermitian optical phase operator. Journal of Modern Optics, 36:7, 1989.
- [44] D. T. Pegg and S. M. Barnett. Unitary phase operator in quantum mechanics. *Europhysics Letters*, 6:483, 1989.
- [45] F. Gerbier, J. H. Thywissen, S. Richard, M. Hugbart, P. Bouyer, and A. Aspect. Momentum distribution and correlation function of quasicondensates in elongated traps. *Physical Review A*, 67:051602(R), 2003.
- [46] Y. S. Shin, T. A. Pasquini, W. Ketterle, D. E. Pritchard, and A. E. Leanhardt. Atom interferometry with Bose-Einstein condensates in a double-well potential. *Physical Review Letters*, 92:050405, 2004.